

Composed of 60 eminent judges and lawyers from all regions of the world, the International Commission of Jurists (ICJ) promotes and protects human rights through the Rule of Law, by using its unique legal expertise to develop and strengthen national and international justice systems. Established in 1952 and active on the five continents, the ICJ aims to ensure the progressive development and effective implementation of international human rights and international humanitarian law; secure the realization of civil, cultural, economic, political and social rights; safeguard the separation of powers; and guarantee the independence of the judiciary and legal profession.

® Accountability for Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes in Libya

© Copyrights International Commission of Jurists, April 2025

The International Commission of Jurists (ICJ) permits free reproduction of extracts from any of its publications provided that due acknowledgment is given and a copy of the publication carrying the extract is sent to their headquarters at the following address:

International Commission of Jurists P.o. Box 1270 Rue des Buis 3 1211 Geneva 1 Switzerland

This report was made possible with the support of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Netherlands and the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs.



Schweizerische Eidgenossenschaf Confédération suisse Confederazione Svizzera Confederaziun svizza



Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Netherlands

April 2025

Table of contents

| 1. | In | troduc | tion | 1 | 10 |
|----------|---|----------------------|--------|--|---------|
| | 1.1. | Patt | erns | of sexual and gender-based violence in Libya | 10 |
| | 1.2. | Clos | sing c | of the civic space around sexual and gender-based violence in Liby | a 13 |
| 2. ba | | - | | investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish sexual and g der international law | |
| | ertair | n <mark>circu</mark> | msta | ion of sexual and gender-based crimes; consensual sexual con ances; and abortion in Libyan criminal law in light of internatior | nal law |
| | 3.1. | Offe | ences | s under the Libyan Penal Code | 19 |
| | 3. | 1.1. | Sexu | ual and gender-based crimes | 20 |
| | | 3.1.1.1 | 1. | "Sexual intercourse by force" | 20 |
| | | 3.1.1.2 | 2. | "Indecent assault" | 22 |
| | | 3.1.1.3 | 3. | "Incitement of a minor to indecent acts" | 24 |
| | | 3.1.1.4 | 4. | "International trafficking of women" | 24 |
| | | 3.1.1.5 | 5. | "Words, acts, or gestures that violate a woman's decency" | 26 |
| | | 3.1.1.6 | 6. | Failure to criminalize domestic violence | 27 |
| | ences detrimentally affecting the rights of victims/survivors of sexu | | | | |
| | | 3.1.2.1 | 1. | Criminalization of "prostitution" | 29 |
| | | 3.1.2.2 | 2. | Criminalization of zina (consensual sexual relations outside wedle | ock) 30 |
| | | 3.1. | 2.2.1 | I. Pre-marital heterosexual consensual sexual relations and adult | tery.31 |
| | | 3.1. | 2.2.2 | 2. Consensual same-sex sexual relations | 33 |
| | 3.2. | Crin | ninali | lization envisaged by the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Viole | ence35 |
| | 3.3. | Tran | sitio | nal justice framework | 37 |
| 4. | | | | edural laws and practices relating to the investigation, prosec | |
| | | - | | on and punishment of sexual and gender-based crimes in lindards | • |
| | 4.1. | Curi | rent c | criminal procedural framework and practices | 39 |
| | 4. | 1.1. | Lack | k of gender perspective and recognition of sexual crimes' severity | 39 |
| | 4. | 1.2. | Lack | k of a victim-centered approach | 41 |

| 4.1.2.1 | 1. 5 | Stigma and fear of family's "honour" being "soiled" | 41 |
|-----------|--------|--|----|
| 4.1.2.2 | 2. F | Risks faced by victims/survivors and witnesses | 42 |
| 4.1.2 | 2.2.1. | Absence of protective measures | 43 |
| 4.1.2 | 2.2.2. | Ongoing armed conflict | 43 |
| 4.1.2 | 2.2.3. | Prosecution of victims/survivors | 44 |
| 4.1.2 | 2.2.4. | Retaliation | 45 |
| 4.1. | 2.2.5. | Male guardianship system | 45 |
| 4.1.2.3 | 3. F | Re-traumatization | 46 |
| 4.1.3. | Evide | ence | 47 |
| 4.2. Proc | cedura | al Provisions of the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence | 48 |

Acronyms

AComHPR African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights ACtHPR African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights CAT Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading **Treatment or Punishment** Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against CEDAW Women CEDAW Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women Committee ECtHR **European Court of Human Rights** FFM UN Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya GBV gender-based violence HoR House of Representatives HRC Human Rights Council HRCom Human Rights Committee Inter-American Court of Human Rights IACtHR ICC International Criminal Court ICPPED International Convention on the Protection of all Persons from Enforced Disappearance ICCPR International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights ICESCR International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights ICJ International Commission of Jurists ICRC International Committee of the Red Cross and the Red Crescent ICTR International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda ICTY International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia IIIM International, Impartial and Independent Mechanism to Assist the Investigation and Prosecution of Persons Responsible for the Most Series Crimes under International Law Committed in the Syrian Arab Republic Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights OHCHR

| OTP | Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court |
|--------|--|
| SGBC | sexual and gender-based crimes |
| SGBV | sexual and gender-based violence |
| UN | United Nations |
| UNDP | United Nations Development Programme |
| UNSMIL | United Nations Support Mission in Libya |
| WHO | World Health Organization |

Glossary

Given the evolving nature of international law pertaining to sexual and gender-based crimes (SGBC), there are few commonly accepted definitions for the terms used in this report. Accordingly, this report relies upon a variety of sources, including international human rights bodies, investigative authorities and courts, to provide examples of definitions that represent the most developed, progressive and authoritative in the field. The terms used throughout the report are assigned the meanings below for purposes of this report alone, and do not necessarily reflect the International Commission of Jurists' (ICJ) position.

- **Gender:** There is no single, prevailing definition of gender. However, significant progress has been made in understanding gender under international human rights law and international criminal law. Gender has been increasingly recognized as an evolving social and ideological construct associated with being male and female, and serving as means to categorize, order, and symbolize power relations.¹ As such, gender varies within societies and from society to society.² This understanding of gender differentiates gender from sex, ensuring critical engagement with rigid categorizations of sex that are often taken for granted.³
- Sex: Sex is the classification of a person as having female, male and/or intersex biological characteristics, often ascribed on the basis of individuals' reproductive function.⁴ While infants are usually assigned the sex of male or female at birth based on the appearance of their external anatomy alone, a person's sex is a combination of a range of bodily sex characteristics.

¹ UN Special Procedures, *Re: Comments to the Draft Crimes Against Humanity Convention*, Joint Statement, 30 November 2018, p. 2, available at https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/Executions/LetterGender.pdf (last accessed 3 March 2025); Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary killings, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary killings*, UN Doc. A/HRC/3523, 6 June 2017, ¶ 17. See also, International Criminal Court, Office of the Prosecutor (OTP), *Policy on Gender-Based Crimes*, December 2023 ("OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes"), ¶¶ 16-17. For a previous version of the policy paper see ICC, OTP, *Policy Paper on Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes*, June 2014.

² ICC, OTP, *Policy Paper on the Crime of Gender Persecution*, 7 December 2022, p. 3. See also, OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶ 17.

³ UN Special Procedures, *Re: Comments to the Draft Crimes Against Humanity Convention*, Joint Statement, 30 November 2018, p. 2.

⁴ International, Impartial and Independent Mechanism to Assist the Investigation and Prosecution of Persons Responsible for the Most Series Crimes under International Law Committed in the Syrian Arab Republic (IIIM), *Gender Strategy and Implementation Plan (technical version)*, 30 September 2022, p. 8.

- **Gender-based crimes:** The International Criminal Court's (ICC) Office of the Prosecutor (OTP) lists gender-based crimes within the ICC's jurisdiction as "sexual violence, reproductive violence, and/or other forms of gender-based violence".⁵
- **Gender-based violence:** The ICC OTP defines gender-based violence (GBV) as "an umbrella term for any harmful act that is perpetrated based on socially ascribed differences based on gender, usually because of a person's actual or perceived gender, sex, or sexual orientation".⁶ They note that it:

[I]ncludes acts that inflict physical, sexual or mental harm or suffering, threats of such actions, coercion, and other deprivations of liberty. This conduct can occur in public or in private. It violates a person's human rights. Rooted in structural gender inequalities and power imbalances, gender-based violence is both a symptom of gender inequity and a tool to reinforce it. [It] includes sexual violence and reproductive violence.⁷

The International, Impartial and Independent Mechanism to Assist the Investigation and Prosecution of Persons Responsible for the Most Series Crimes under International Law Committed in the Syrian Arab Republic (IIIM) defines gender-based violence as "structural violence directed towards or disproportionately affecting someone because of their gender or sex, including perceived transgression of the gender norms in their community or society".⁸

• Sexual violence: According to the ICC OTP, "[s]exual violence is a form of genderbased violence that involves the commission or attempted commission of sexual acts. An act can be 'sexual' even without physical contact, such as psychological violence that arises from threats of rape or genital mutilation. An act may be sexual regardless of whether sexual gratification was part of the intent or result. Finally, sexual violence can be committed by and against any person regardless of sex or gender; they may also involve persons of the same sex".⁹ The OTP goes on to state that "there is no single understanding of the term 'sexual', nor should one be imposed. Rather, in many ways, the sexual nature and gravity of an act is determined by myriad factors such as age, gender, sex characteristics, culture, religion, historical

⁵ OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶ 42.

⁶ Ibid, ¶ 27.

⁷ Ibid, ¶¶ 28-29.

⁸ IIIM, Gender Strategy and Implementation Plan (technical version), 30 September 2022, p. 13.

⁹ OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶¶ 31-32.

precedents, ethnicity and indigenous status".¹⁰ It is also critical to take into account survivors' own perspectives as to what constitutes an "act of a sexual nature".¹¹

- Sexual and gender-based crimes: SGBC include both sexual crimes and other gender-based crimes that are not of a sexual nature. In turn, all sexual crimes are gender-based crimes. SGBC refer to acts of GBV/conducts that international law requires States to criminalize, including crimes under international law, while sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV) relates to a broader phenomenon and is not limited to conduct that gives rise to criminal liability. The term SGBC emphasizes the sexual nature of certain crimes notwithstanding their gender-based character.
- **Gender perspective:** The ICC refers to gender perspective as "the understanding of differences in status, power, roles, and needs between men and women, including/and LGBTQI+ [lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer and intersex] persons, and how gender inequality and discrimination on the basis of sex, gender identity or sexual orientation may impact people's opportunities, interactions, and experiences in a given context. This understanding includes an awareness of how gender-related norms can vary within and across contexts".¹² The IIIM gender strategy also considers how these differences impact individuals with diverse sexual orientations or gender identities.¹³
- Intersectionality: The ICC OTP describes intersectionality as "the way distinct forms of discrimination can combine and compound to result in consequences that differ from those resulting from any one of the individual forms of discrimination. An intersectional analysis, therefore, surfaces the way multiple systems or structures of oppression can accumulate to produce unique outcomes for those individuals or communities bearing multiple, overlapping identities or characteristics. In the context of international criminal law, intersectionality describes how multiple aspects of a person's identity (for example, gender, sex characteristics, sexual orientation, religion, age, ethnicity or indigenous status) can render them particularly vulnerable to specific or overlapping systems of discrimination, oppression or violence".¹⁴

¹⁰ Ibid, ¶ 33.

¹¹ Ibid, ¶ 33.

¹² Ibid, ¶ 20.

¹³ IIIM, Gender Strategy and Implementation Plan (technical version), 30 September 2022, p. 9.

¹⁴ OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶¶ 40-41. See also, IIIM, *Gender Strategy and Implementation Plan (technical version),* 30 September 2022, p. 43.

• **LGBTQI+:** According to the ICC OTP, "[t]he acronym LGBTQI+ refers to a diversity of sexual orientations, gender identities and expressions, and sex characteristics. Specifically, it stands for: lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer and intersex persons, with a plus sign to indicate the non-exhaustive nature of this list".¹⁵

¹⁵ OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶ 38.

1. Introduction

This international Commission of Jurists (ICJ) report aims to be a practical tool to advise Libyan criminal justice actors and the legislature on the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of sexual and gender-based crimes (SGBC). Based on international criminal law, international human rights law, international standards and current best practice, the analysis and recommendations developed in this report have been specifically tailored to the Libyan context.

In section one, below, this report examines the patterns of sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV) in Libya and the closing of the civil society space in the country for those working to combat such violence.

In section two, the report outlines States' duty to investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish SGBC under international law.

Then, in section three, this report examines the compliance with international law, including international human rights law and standards, and with current best practice of the criminalization under Libyan criminal law of:

- (i) a number of sexual and gender-based crimes;
- (ii) consensual sexual conduct in certain circumstances, including in such contexts as sex outside marriage and sex work; and
- (iii) abortion.

As discussed in this report, the mere existence of the latter two categories of domestic offences has a knock-on effect on the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC in the country. The criminal proscription of abortion and, in certain circumstances, of consensual sexual conduct, has a harmful impact on victims/survivors of SGBC, mainly because it hinders their access to the criminal justice system and to effective remedies.¹⁶

Finally, in section four, the report considers the compliance of procedural laws and practices relating to SGBC in Libya with international law.

1.1. Patterns of sexual and gender-based violence in Libya

The United Nations (UN) Human Rights Council (HRC)-mandated Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya (FFM), which operated from June 2020 to March 2023, found that, in Libya,

¹⁶ See below, sections 4.1.2.2.3 Prosecution of victims/survivors and 4.1.2.2.4 Retaliation.

sexual violence was prevalent in the context of deprivation of liberty,¹⁷ particularly during interrogations.¹⁸ Detained displaced women, female migrants, asylum-seekers or refugees have been forced into prostitution or to have sex in exchange for food.¹⁹ Given the widespread and systematic commission sexual violence, rape and sexual slavery against male and female migrants, asylum seekers and refugees, the FFM considered that such conducts amounted to crimes against humanity.²⁰

Sexual violence is used by the Libyan authorities and non-State actors to silence journalists, detainees, migrants, women,²¹ or anyone "perceived to speak against their interests [i.e., those of the authorities or non-State actors] or appearing to challenge social norms or acceptable gender roles".²² The Penal Code, which is deeply flawed,²³ is "weaponized by powerful individuals ... to punish women, while also forcing women and girls into exploitative and coercive relationships with them".²⁴

Other forms of gender-based violence against women and girls are also rife in Libya. Following her December 2022 visit to Libya, the UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, its causes and consequences ("Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls") declared that she was "disturbed by the widespread, systematic and grave levels of violence faced by Libyan women and girls".²⁵ She noted that feminicides and physical, economic and political violence against women and girls by family members, institutions and individuals affiliated with the authorities and armed groups were on the rise.²⁶ In the same vein, regarding political violence, the FFM noted with concern that attacks against prominent women activists and politicians, including the enforced disappearance of

¹⁷ In the context of detention, the FFM noted the following forms of sexual violence: sexual slavery, rape, sexualized torture (including electricity being applied to genital areas), cutting off genitals, coercion into engaging in sexual abuse against other inmates, intrusive body searches amounting to rape, threats of rape and other sexual violence, and forced nudity. HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, 29 November 2021, ¶ 46; HRC, *Detailed findings on the situation in Tarhuna*, UN Doc. A/HRC/50/CRP.3, 1 July 2022, ¶ 109; HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/50/63, 27 June 2022, ¶ 54; HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, 3 March 2023, ¶ 52.

¹⁸ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, ¶ 46.

¹⁹ UN Security Council (UNSC), *Conflict-related sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General*, UN Doc. S/2024/292, 4 April 2024, ¶ 45-46.

²⁰ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/50/63, ¶ 75; HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶¶ 2 and 41.

²¹ UNSC, Conflict-related sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General, UN Doc. S/2024/292, ¶ 44.

 $^{^{22}}$ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, \P 52.

²³ See below, section 3.1 Offences under the Libyan Penal Code.

²⁴ HRC, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, its causes and consequences, Reem Alsalem* ("Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls"), UN Doc. A/HRC/53/36/Add.2, 4 May 2023, ¶ 30; Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

 $^{^{\}rm 25}$ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, § 39.

²⁶ Ibid.

Sihem Sergiwa²⁷ and the killings of Fariha El Berkawi,²⁸ Hanan Al Barassi,²⁹ Intissar Al Hasairi³⁰ and Salwa Bugaighis,³¹ "sent out shockwaves among activists and aspiring [political] candidates [and] had a chilling effect on women wanting to engage in public life".³² From April 2023 to March 2024, women running as candidates for municipal elections, especially in the East of the country, experienced "severe harassment", which forced them to flee to other locations within Libya.³³

Violence against women and girls, including political violence, is also manifesting as online gender-based violence.³⁴ As noted by the UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, online violence is used as a "means of intimidating women and girls and preventing them from freely expressing their views, ... to name and shame victims of violence within the community or to initiate defamatory smear campaigns".³⁵ One victim/survivor of such campaigns is Noura Eljerbi, a journalist and women's human rights advocate, who is the target of online abuse and violent threats and is sexually harassed and stalked when she posts online or makes public commentaries. She recently filed a submission to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women ("CEDAW Committee").³⁶ Such attacks pressure many women and girls into leaving online platforms or into self-censorship.³⁷

²⁷ Uniformed men, allegedly from the Libyan National Army or affiliated armed groups, abducted Sihem Sergiwa, a member of the House of Representatives, on 17 July 2019. Her fate and whereabouts remain unknown. HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, ¶ 64.

²⁸ Fariha El Berkawi, a politician, was killed in Derna, in the East of the country, in 2014. HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/49/4, 23 March 2022, **¶** 78.

²⁹ Hanan Al Barassi, a lawyer, was gunned down in broad daylight in Benghazi by two unidentified masked men on 10 November 2020. HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, ¶ 65.

³⁰ Intissar Al Hasairi, an activist and co-founder of the Tanweer movement, a civil society organization working to spread the principles of human rights, equality and non-discrimination, was found dead in Tripoli in 2014. HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/49/4, ¶ 78.

 $^{^{\}rm 31}$ Salwa Bugaighis, a lawyer, was killed in her house in Benghazi in 2014. Ibid, § 78.

³² Ibid, ¶ 79.

³³ HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, 3 June 2024, ¶ 42.

³⁴ Online gender-based violence against women and girls is any act of gender-based violence that is committed, assisted or aggravated in part or fully by the use of information and communication technology, such as mobile phones and smartphones, the internet, social media platforms or email, against a woman because she is a woman, or that affects women disproportionately and, as such, is a violation of their human rights. ICJ, <u>OGBV Law Checklist</u>, 2023.

³⁵ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, ¶ 42. See also, UNSC, *Conflict-related* sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General, UN Doc. S/2024/292, ¶ 44.

³⁶ Lawyers for Justice in Libya, *Libya has failed to comply with its CEDAW obligations in a case of severe online violence against Noura Eljerbi*, 2 July 2024.

³⁷ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, **¶** 42. See also, Lawyers for Justice in Libya, *'We will not be silenced:' Online Violence Against Women in Libya*, March 2021.

Other forms of gender inequality and discriminatory practices towards women and girls, short of physical violence, include, among many other examples:

- The male guardianship system, which obliges women to (1) seek approval from their male guardian (father, husband, brother or son) to make decisions, including concerning marriage³⁸ and travel,³⁹ (2) to leave their home only if accompanied by a male chaperone;⁴⁰
- The mandatory wearing of the *hijab* a garment worn by some Muslim women to cover their hair for women;⁴¹
- The inability of Libyan women married to a foreigner to (1) pass on their Libyan nationality to their children,⁴² (2) to run for political office or to (3) keep their own national identity number,⁴³ therefore complicating the renewal of their passport as such renewal requires a national identity number normally their Libyan husband's identity number that women married to a foreigner do not have;
- The inheritance system, which provides for a daughter to receive half the amount that a son would receive;⁴⁴
- The legality of polygamy in domestic law.⁴⁵

1.2. Closing of the civic space around sexual and gender-based violence in Libya

Despite the country having acceded to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in 1989,⁴⁶ the Libyan authorities are not

³⁸ Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 9, which provides for the male guardian's approval to marry.

³⁹ In 2023, the western Internal Security Agency imposed on women travelling alone to fill in a questionnaire justifying why they were not accompanied by a male chaperon. Although the questionnaire was scrapped, airport staff continue to ask women why they are not accompanied. Libya Crimes Watch, *Libya Crimes Watch's LOI to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) regarding Libya*, 26 April 2024, p. 4.

 ⁴⁰ ICJ, *Libya: The "Morality" Police Must Not Be Re-Established*, 13 November 2024.
 ⁴¹ Ibid.

⁴² Law No. 24 of 2010 on provisions of Libyan Nationality, art. 3, translation by the Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance (DCAF), available at <u>https://security-legislation.ly/latest-laws/law-no-24-of-2010-on-provisions-of-libyan-nationality/</u> (last accessed 3 March 2025).

⁴³ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 78.

⁴⁴ UNDP, *Libya: Gender Justice and the Law*, 2018, p. 18.

⁴⁵ Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 13.

⁴⁶ Upon accession to the CEDAW, Libya entered a purported reservation to the Convention, namely, that "[Accession] is subject to the general reservation that such accession cannot conflict with the laws on personal status derived from the Islamic *Shariah*". On 5 July 1995, Libya withdrew its first purported reservation but entered two others relating to article 2 and 16(1)(c) and (d), namely that "Article 2 of the Convention shall be implemented with due regard for the peremptory norms of the Islamic *Shariah* relating to determination of the inheritance portions of the estate of a deceased person, whether female or male. The implementation of article 16, paragraph 1 (c) and (d), of the Convention shall be without prejudice to any of the rights guaranteed

meaningfully committed to addressing violence against women. Libya submitted its last periodic report under the Convention to the CEDAW Committee in December 2008,⁴⁷ and has thus far failed to respond to its request for further information.⁴⁸

Women's human rights defenders and organizations are vilified.⁴⁹ In October 2021, when the Minister in charge of Women's Affairs, with the support of the internationally-recognized Government of National Unity (GNU), signed a memorandum of understanding with UN Women,⁵⁰ the backlash against the memorandum – portrayed as against Islam by figures widely perceived as conservatives – resulted in its suspension and the opening of an investigation against the Minister.⁵¹ Since then, it has proven even more difficult for international actors, including the UN, to engage with the Libyan authorities on issues relating to women's human rights and gender equality.

In October 2023, the Fatwa House, the official institution responsible for issuing religious legal opinions (fatwas),⁵² prohibited the use of the term "gender", purportedly because it contradicts Islamic law.⁵³ This has prompted women's human rights defenders to rebrand their work as "women empowerment", rather than focused on "sexual and gender-based violence" or even on "violence against women" as these terms have become too contentious.⁵⁴

to women by the Islamic Shariah". The CEDAW Committee expressed concern at the remaining reservation, considering they were contrary to the object and purpose of the Convention. It urged Libya to "take all necessary steps ... for the withdrawal of all of its reservations to the Convention". UN Treaty Collection, *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women*, available at https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-8&chapter=4&clang=_en (last accessed 3 March 2025); CEDAW Committee, *Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women*: Libya, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/LBY/CO/5, 6 February 2009 ¶¶ 13-14. See also, CEDAW Committee, *List of issues and questions prior to the submission of the combined sixth to ninth periodic reports of Libya*, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/LBY/QPR/6-9, 4 November 2024, ¶ 4.

⁴⁷ UN Human Rights Treaty Bodies Database, *Reporting status for Libya*, available at <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/countries.aspx?CountryCode=LBY&Lang=EN</u> (last accessed 3 March 2025).

⁴⁸ CEDAW Committee, *Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Libya*, 6 February 2009, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/LBY/CO/5, ¶ 50; CEDAW Committee, *Follow-up letter sent to the State party: Libya*, Reference AA/Follow-up/43/Libya/57, 18 February 2014. Libya is now on the CEDAW Committee's agenda again. Their report is due by 3 November 2025. Ibid.

⁴⁹ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, ¶ 23.

⁵⁰ The memorandum provided for UN Women to support Libya in devising a National Action Plan in light of the UN Security Council resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security.

⁵¹ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/49/4, ¶ 82.

⁵² Law No. 15 of 2012 establishing the Fatwa House.

⁵³ The Libyan Observer, *Libya's Sharia Research and Studies Council says using term gender is "Haram"*, 3 October 2023. See further, on religious discourses against women's human rights, Jazia Jibril Shiitir, *The influence of the prevailing value system on laws with a legal philosophy: "A draft law to protect women from violence" as a model ("A draft law to protect women from violence")*, August 2023, p. 12.

⁵⁴ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

2. The duty to investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish sexual and gender-based crimes under international law

States have an obligation to investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish certain crimes under international law, such as war crimes, crimes against humanity and other gross human rights violations and egregious human rights abuses.⁵⁵ Such obligation arises from international treaties,⁵⁶ customary international law⁵⁷ and declaratory instruments and other international legal documents,⁵⁸ and has been recognized by international and regional human rights courts and bodies,⁵⁹ including the African Commission on Human and

⁵⁵ States also have a duty to provide victims/survivors with an effective remedy and reparation. For an analysis of the right to an effective remedy and reparation for SGBC amounting to crimes under international law in Libya, see ICJ, <u>Accountability for Serious Crimes under International Law in Libya: An Assessment of the Criminal Justice System</u>, 2019, chapter 5.

⁵⁶ Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, 9 December 1948, arts IV, V and VI, Libya acceded to the Genocide Convention on 16 May 1989; International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), UN Doc. A/RES/2200A(XXI), 16 December 1966, art. 2(3) (as interpreted by the Human Rights Committee (HRCom) in *General Comment No. 31: The nature of the general legal obligation imposed on States Parties to the Covenant* ("HRCom General Comment No. 31"), UN Doc. CCPR/C/21/Rev.1Add.13, 26 May 2004, ¶ 15), Libya acceded to the ICCPR on 15 May 1970; Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), UN Doc. A/RES/39/46, 10 December 1984, art. 12, Libya acceded to the CAT on 16 May 1989; Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), UN Doc. A/RES/61/106, 12 December 2006, art. 16(5), Libya ratified the CRPD on 13 February 2018; International Convention on the Protection of all Persons from Enforced Disappearance (ICPPED), 20 December 2006 (arts 3, 10, 12, and 13), to which Libya is not a party; Geneva Convention IV relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, 12 August 1949, art. 146, Libya ratified the Fourth Geneva Convention on 22 May 1956. See also, Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, Preamble, "Recalling that it is the duty of every State to exercise its criminal jurisdiction over those responsible for international crimes".

⁵⁷ The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) has also held that this obligation is a customary international law norm applicable in both international and non-international armed conflicts. See ICRC Customary International Humanitarian Law Database, rule 158.

⁵⁸ Updated Set of Principles for the Protection and Promotion of Human Rights through Action to Combat Impunity, UN Doc. E/CN.4/2005/102/Add.1, 8 February 2005, principle 19; Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law ("UN Basic Principles"), UN Doc. A/RES/60/147, 21 March 2006, ¶ 4; Minnesota Protocol on the Investigation of Potentially Unlawful Death ("Minnesota Protocol"), UN Doc. HR/PUB/17/4, 2017, ¶ 15; Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-Legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions, UN Doc. E/1989/89, January 1991, principle 9; Principles on the Effective Investigation and Documentation of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, UN Doc. A/RES/55/89, 4 December 2000, principle 2; Body of Principles for the Protection of all Persons under any form of Detention or Imprisonment, UN Doc. A/RES/43/173, 9 December 1988, principle 34.

⁵⁹ This obligation has also been extensively upheld in international jurisprudence. See for example, IACtHR, *Trujillo Oroza v. Bolivia*, 27 February 2002, ¶ 99; IACtHR, *Goiburú and others v. Paraguay*, 22 September 2006, ¶ 128; ECtHR, *McCann and others v. United Kingdom*, Application No. 18984/91, 27 September 1995, ¶ 161; ECtHR, *El-Masri v. the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia*, Application No. 39630/09, 13 December 2012, ¶ 182; ECtHR, *Marguš v. Croatia*, Application No. 4455/10, 27 May 2014, ¶¶ 125 and 127; ECtHR, *Ceesay v. Austria*, Application No. 72126/14, 16 November 2017, ¶¶ 88-91; Committee against Torture, *O. R., M.M., M.S. v. Argentina*, Communications No. 1/1988, 2/1988 and 3/1988, 23 November 1989, ¶ 7.2; Special Rapporteur

Peoples' Rights (AComHPR)⁶⁰ and the UN Human Rights Committee (HRCom).⁶¹ Investigations should be prompt, effective, thorough, independent, impartial and transparent.⁶² The duty to investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish obliges States to criminalize crimes under international law in their domestic criminal law.⁶³ The domestic definition of the crime must reflect the core elements that characterize the definition of the crime established by international law.⁶⁴

Provided the underlying acts concerned are committed in certain circumstances and meet certain specific requirements, rape and other forms of sexual assault may constitute crimes against humanity,⁶⁵ genocide⁶⁶ or war crimes,⁶⁷ or crimes under international law, such as torture or other ill-treatment.⁶⁸

on the promotion of truth, justice, reparation and guarantees of non-recurrence, *Accountability: Prosecuting and punishing gross violations of human rights and serious violations of international humanitarian law in the context of transitional justice processes*, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/60, 9 July 2021, ¶ 22. See also, ICJ, *Practitioners' Guide No. 7: International Law and the Fight Against Impunity*, 2015, chapters IV and V. For an analysis of international and regional human rights bodies' case law, see ICJ, *Practitioners' Guide No. 2: The Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Gross Human Rights Violations*, revised edition, 2018, pp. 88-96.

⁶⁰ AComHPR, *Malawi African Association et al. v. Mauritania*, Communications No. 54/91 et al., 11 May 2000, recommendation 1.

⁶¹ HRCom, General Comment No. 36: The right to life, UN Doc. CCPR/C/GC/36, 30 October 2018, ¶ 27; HRCom, General Comment No. 6: Right to Life, 30 April 1982, ¶ 4; HRCom, General Comment No. 20: Prohibition of Torture, or Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, 10 March 1992, ¶¶ 13-14; HRCom General Comment No. 31, ¶¶ 15-18. See also, HRCom, Bautista de Arellana v. Colombia, Communication No. 563/1993, 27 October 1995, ¶ 10; and HRCom, Coronel at al v. Colombia, Communication No. 778/1997, 24 October 2002, ¶ 10.

⁶² UN Basic Principles, ¶ 3(b); Minnesota Protocol, ¶¶ 22-33; Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-Legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions, principle 9.

⁶³ See for example, CAT, art. 4; ICPPED, arts 7 and 25; Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-Legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions, principle 1.

⁶⁴ IACtHR, *Goiburú and others v. Paraguay*, 22 September 2006, ¶ 92.

⁶⁵ See, for example, Rome Statute, art. 7(1)(g).

⁶⁶ See, for example, International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda (ICTR), Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Akayesu*, ICTR96-4-T, Judgment, 2 September 1998, **¶**¶ 732-734.

⁶⁷ See, for example, Rome Statute, arts 8(2)(b)(xxii) and 8(2)(e)(vi).

⁶⁸ On rape: for example, although in the context of determining whether torture as a crime against humanity had been committed, in the *Kunarac et al.* case the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY), the Trial Chamber stated: "Generally speaking, some acts establish per se the suffering of those upon whom they were inflicted. Rape is obviously such an act. The Trial Chamber could only conclude that such suffering occurred even without a medical certificate. Sexual violence necessarily gives rise to severe pain or suffering, whether physical or mental, and in this way justifies its characterisation as an act of torture". ICTY, Appeals Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Kunarac et al.*, IT-96-23 & IT-96-23/1-A, Judgment, 12 June 2002, ¶ 150. See also, ICTY, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Zejnil Delalić et al.*, IT-96- 21-T, Judgment, 16 November 1998, ¶¶ 495-496; ICTY, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Stanišić & Župljanin*, IT-08-91-T, Judgment, 27 March 2013, ¶ 48; ICTR, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Akayesu*, ICTR96-4-T, Judgment, 2 September 1998, ¶ 597. See also, HRCom, *Casafranca De Gómez v. Peru*, Communication No. 981/2001, 22 July 2003, ¶ 7.1; IAComHR, *Raquel Martín de Mejía v. Peru*, 25 November 2016; ECtHR, *Aydin v. Turkey*, Application No. 23178/94, 25 September

Under international human rights law, States are obligated to criminalize, investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish rape and other forms of sexual assault precisely because they constitute, in any event, grave human rights violations/abuses,⁶⁹ even when they do not amount to crimes against humanity, genocide or war crimes. Under international human rights law and international criminal law, such a duty to criminalize, investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish also arises, for example, with respect to trafficking in persons,⁷⁰ domestic violence⁷¹ and sexual harassment,⁷² on the basis of States' obligation to protect women from discrimination,⁷³ including in respect of gender-based violence perpetrated by private actors.

^{1997, ¶ 83;} Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on Torture*, UN Doc. E/CN.4/1986/15, 19 February 1986, ¶ 119.

On other forms of sexual violence short of rape: ICTY, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Furundžija*, IT-95-17/1-T, Judgment, 10 December 1998, ¶¶ 264 and 267-268; ICTY, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Kvočka et al.*, ICTY-98-30/1-T, Judgment, 2 November 2001, ¶ 149; ICTY, Trial Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Brđanin*, IT-99-36-T, Judgment, 1 September 2004, ¶¶ 498 and 500. See also, CEDAW, *General Recommendation No. 19: Violence against Women* ("CEDAW General Recommendation No. 19"), 1992, ¶ 7(b); ECtHR, *Valasinas v. Lithuania*; Application No. 44558/98, 24 July 2001, ¶¶ 117-118; IACtHR, *Miguel Castro-Castro Prison v. Peru*, 25 November 2016, ¶¶ 306 and 308; Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on Torture*, UN Doc. E/CN.4/1986/15, ¶ 119; Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, *Torture and other cruel*, *inhuman or degrading treatment*, UN Doc. A/79/181, 18 July 2024, ¶ 17 and ff.

⁶⁹ Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa ("Maputo Protocol"), 11 July 2003, arts IV(2)(a) and IV(2)(e), Libya ratified the Maputo Protocol on 23 May 2004; AComHPR, *Guidelines on Combating Sexual Violence and its Consequences in Africa*, 5 November 2017, ¶¶ 9 and 39.1. See also, CEDAW General Recommendation No. 19, ¶ 24(a). Under international human rights law, States' duty to investigate crimes is a duty of conduct and means, not a duty of result. ECtHR, *Finucane v. the United Kingdom*, Application No. 29178/95, 1 July 2003, ¶ 69.

⁷⁰ Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime ("Palermo Protocol"), UN Do.c A/RES/55/25, 8 January 2001, art. 5, Libya ratified the Palermo Protocol on 24 September 2004; CEDAW, art. 6; Maputo Protocol, art. IV(2)(g); Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989, art. 35; OHCHR, *Recommended Principles and Guidelines on Human Rights and Human Trafficking*, E/2002/68/Add. 1, ¶¶ 12-17.

⁷¹ CEDAW Committee, *Fatma Yildirim v. Austria*, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/39/D/6/2005, 1 October 2007, ¶ 12.3(b); CEDAW Committee, *S.T. v. Russian Federation*, UN doc. CEDAW/C/72/D/65/2014, 8 April 2019, ¶ 11.

⁷² CEDAW General Recommendation No. 19, ¶ 24(t), regarding sexual harassment in the workplace; Istanbul Convention, art. 40.

⁷³ On the obligation to adopt appropriate legislative and other measures prohibiting all discrimination against women, see CEDAW, art. 2(b), Libya acceded to the CEDAW on 16 May 1989; Maputo Protocol, art. II(b).

3. Criminalization of sexual and gender-based crimes; consensual sexual conduct in certain circumstances; and abortion in Libyan criminal law in light of international law and standards

Substantial reforms are required to align Libya's Penal Code with international criminal law, international human rights law, international standards and current best practice. Penal Code reforms would have to form part of a broader legislative reform process aimed at achieving gender justice and equality in Libya.

The notion of consent in the context of sexual conduct and SGBC in international law

At a minimum, consent sets the boundary between justifiable and unjustifiable State interference in certain conduct and contexts. Ascertaining the presence or absence of consent is a matter of evidence and factual investigation, with due regard to the strictures of the law and one's capacity to consent. In the context of sexual conduct, the absence of consent may give rise to criminal liability for the conduct concerned. Consent distinguishes sexual assault offences, including rape, from consensual sexual conduct free of criminal liability. Consent, this core material element of some SGBC, deserves an attentive analysis.⁷⁴

Consent must be given voluntarily, as a result of the person's free will, and should be "assessed in the context of the surrounding circumstances",⁷⁵ including coercive circumstances.⁷⁶ Violence or force is therefore not necessary to prove SGBC and there should be no presumption that because the crime was not committed using force or

⁷⁴ For an extensive analysis of the notion of consent, see ICJ and al., <u>The notion of consent in the UN Treaty</u> <u>Bodies' general comments and jurisprudence</u>, 2023.

⁷⁵ Istanbul Convention, art. 36(2).

⁷⁶ CEDAW, General recommendation No. 35 on gender-based violence against women, updating general recommendation No. 19 ("CEDAW General recommendation No. 35"), UN Doc. CEDAW/C/GC/35, 26 July 2017, ¶ 29(e); CEDAW Committee, Vertido v. The Philippines, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/46/D/18/2008, 16 July 2010, ¶ 8.9(b)(ii)(b); ECtHR, M.C. v. Bulgaria, Application No. 39272/98, 4 December 2003, ¶ 163; UN Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women, UN Doc. ST/ESA/329, 2012, p. 24. Regarding sexual violence constituting a crime against humanity, genocide or a war crime, the ICC's jurisprudence clarified that "coercion" does not require physical force but includes "threats, intimidation, extortion, and other forms of duress that prey on fear or desperation". Several factors may contribute to creating a coercive environment, for instance, "the number of people involved in the commission of the crime, or whether the rape is committed during or immediately following a combat situation, or is committed together with other crimes". In relation to the existence of a "coercive environment", it must be proven that the perpetrator's conduct involved "taking advantage" of such a coercive environment. See, ICC, Pre-Trial Chamber I, Prosecutor v. Germain Katanga and Mathieu Ngudjolo Chui, Decision on the Confirmation of Charges, ICC-01/04-01/07, 30 September 2008, ¶ 440; ICC, Pre-Trial Chamber II, Prosecutor v. Jean-Pierre Bemba Gombo, Decision Pursuant to Article 61(7) (a) and (b) of the Rome Statute on the Charges of the Prosecutor Against Jean-Pierre Bemba Gombo, ICC-01/05-01/08, 15 June 2009, ¶ 162; ICC, Trial Chamber III, The Prosecutor v. Jean-Pierre Bemba Gombo, Judgment pursuant to Article 74 of the Statute, ICC-01/05-01/08, 21 March 2016, ¶ 104.

violence, the victim/survivor consented.⁷⁷ Moreover, while the victim/survivor's resistance or attempt to escape could be relevant, they are not required to prove SGBC.⁷⁸ The CEDAW Committee has cautioned against judicial stereotyping and misconceptions regarding the existence of "a rational and 'ideal victim'" who would, for example, resist and/or attempt to escape.⁷⁹ Consent may be withdrawn at any stage, rendering non-consensual the continuation of the sexual activity even if it started off as consensual.⁸⁰

3.1. Offences under the Libyan Penal Code

A number of international instruments and documents – such as the International Criminal Court (ICC) *Elements of Crimes*;⁸¹ the Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence ("Istanbul Convention");⁸² and the UN Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict's *Model Legislative Provisions and Guidance on Investigation and Prosecution of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence*⁸³ – extensively outline the elements of crimes pursuant to international law.⁸⁴ Therefore, this section will directly examine whether the Libyan legal framework relevant to the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC complies with international law, standards and current best practice without rehearsing the elements of such crimes under international law.

In summary, the Libyan Penal Code criminalizes some SGBC but fails to criminalize all conduct that should be criminally proscribed pursuant to international law, and when it does, the specific criminal proscription provisions do not comply with international law and standards. Conversely, the Penal Code criminalizes conduct that should not be criminalized, such as consensual sexual activities in certain circumstances - including in such contexts as sex outside marriage and sex work - as well as abortion. Criminalization, in

- ⁸¹ Elements of Crimes of the International Criminal Court, 3-10 September 2002.
- ⁸² Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence, 11 May 2011.

⁷⁷ CEDAW Committee, Vertido v. The Philippines, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/46/D/18/2008, 16 July 2010, ¶ 8.5.

⁷⁸ Ibid; CEDAW Committee, *R.P.B. v. The Philippines*, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/57/D/34/2011, 21 February 2014, ¶¶ 8.9-8.10.

⁷⁹ CEDAW Committee, Vertido v. The Philippines, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/46/D/18/2008, 16 July 2010, ¶ 8.5.

⁸⁰ ICJ and al., <u>The notion of consent in the UN Treaty Bodies' general comments and jurisprudence</u>, 2023, p. 24.

⁸³ UN Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict, *Model Legislative Provisions and Guidance on Investigation and Prosecution of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence*, 18 June 2021.

⁸⁴ See also, the following ICJ publications: ICJ, <u>Practitioners' Guide No 12: Women's Access to Justice for</u> <u>Gender-Based Violence</u>, February 2016; ICJ, <u>Strengthening accountability through the Specialized Criminal</u> <u>Chambers in Tunisia: Principles and Recommended Practices on the investigation, prosecution and</u> <u>adjudication of sexual and gender-based crimes</u>, 2021; ICJ, <u>Sexual and Gender-based Violence Offences in</u> <u>Lebanon: Principles and Recommended Practices on Evidence</u>, 2021; ICJ, <u>Accountability for Sexual and</u> <u>Gender-Based Violence in Lebanon: Guidance and Recommendations for Criminal Justice Actors</u>, 2020.

those circumstances, has a harmful impact on victims/survivors of SGBC, mainly because it hinders their access to the criminal justice system and to effective remedies.

3.1.1. Sexual and gender-based crimes

3.1.1.1. "Sexual intercourse by force"

Article 407, paragraph 1, of the Penal Code provides:

Anyone who has sexual intercourse with another by force, threat, or deceit shall be punished with a penalty of imprisonment not exceeding ten years.⁸⁵

The provision fails to comply with international human rights law and standards in a number of respects.

First, while the terminology of article 407, paragraph 1, is gender-neutral, the provision has been interpreted in a manner that is inconsistent with international human rights law and standards.⁸⁶ The judiciary conceives penetration as relating only to the "the vaginal or anal penetration by the male reproductive organ",⁸⁷ therefore, excluding oral penetration of a sexual nature, vaginal or anal penetration with any bodily part or an object, and rape committed by women perpetrators.⁸⁸

Secondly, the absence of consent should not be deduced only from the use of force, threat or deceit. As explored above,⁸⁹ consent "must be given voluntarily as the result of the person's free will assessed in the context of the surrounding circumstances",⁹⁰ including, but not limited to, coercive circumstances. The victim/survivor's physical resistance or attempt to escape is not a required element of rape. With respect to this, the CEDAW Committee, for example, has called on States to "ensure that the definition of sexual crimes, including marital and acquaintance/date rape is based on lack of freely given consent, and takes account of coercive circumstances".⁹¹

Based on the Penal Code's approach to consent (i.e., merely limited to the absence of force, threat, or deceit) as featured in article 407, paragraph 1, Libyan judges have considered that

⁸⁵ Unofficial translation by DCAF, available at <u>https://security-legislation.ly/latest-laws/penal-code/</u> (last accessed 3 March 2025).

⁸⁶ Istanbul Convention, art. 36(1)(a). See also, Elements of Crimes of the International Criminal Court ("ICC Elements of Crimes), arts 7(1)(g)-1, 8(2)(b)(xxii)-1 and 8(2)(e)(vi)-1.

⁸⁷ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 85.

⁸⁸ See ICC Elements of Crimes of the International Criminal Court, arts 7(1)(g)-1(1), 8(2)(b)(xxii)-1(1) and 8(2)(e)(vi)-1(1).

⁸⁹ See above, The notion of consent in the context of sexual conduct and SGBC in international law, under section 3 Criminalization of sexual and gender-based crimes; consensual sexual conduct in certain circumstances; and abortion in Libyan criminal law in light of international law and standards. ⁹⁰ Istanbul Convention, art. 36(2).

⁹¹ CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(e).

women consented to having sexual relations with a male family member, for example, by the simple act of stepping into his car alone, because their family member had not used force, threat, or deceit to make the victim/survivor get inside the car.⁹² In addition to failing to take into account surrounding circumstances, this approach assesses consent at the wrong time and in respect of the wrong act – consenting to getting into someone's car does not presuppose consent to engaging in sexual relations with them.

Article 407, paragraph 1, has further been interpreted as not proscribing marital rape,⁹³ effectively legitimizing and allowing husbands to rape their wives, without fear of prosecutions. Under international law, including treaties by which Libya is bound, such as the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and CEDAW, however, marital rape is rape, irrespective of the perpetrator's relationship with the victim/survivor, and should be criminalized in domestic law as such.⁹⁴

Thirdly, the terminology used is inadequate as the article does not refer to "rape"⁹⁵ but "sexual intercourse by force", nor does it frame the crime as a crime against the physical and mental integrity,⁹⁶ and sexual autonomy of the victim/survivor but, rather, it characterizes it as an offence against their "honour" and "morals" since article 407, paragraph 1, as all crimes examined in this section 3.1, is featured in the Penal Code's section entitled "Offences against Freedom, Honour, and Morals".⁹⁷

Another problematic aspect of the way in which the Libyan Penal Code "criminalizes" rape is that article 407, paragraph 1, may be rendered moot in light of article 424, which, in turn, provides for the exoneration of the perpetrator of the offence if he marries the victim/survivor and the marriage lasts more than three years. The CEDAW Committee has authoritatively held that such provisions are discriminatory against women and encourage, facilitate, justify and tolerate gender-based violence.⁹⁸ It has repeatedly called on States to ensure that criminal proceedings against rapists are not terminated when they marry their victims.⁹⁹

⁹² Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

⁹³ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 85.

⁹⁴ CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(e); Istanbul Convention, art. 36(3). See also, UN General Assembly, Resolution 48/104, *Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women*, 20 December 1993, art. 2(a).

⁹⁵ In Arabic, "اغتصاب".

⁹⁶ CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(e); CEDAW Committee, *Vertido v. The Philippines*, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/46/D/18/2008, 16 July 2010, ¶ 8.7.

⁹⁷ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

⁹⁸ CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(c)(ii).

⁹⁹ On Libya, see CEDAW Committee, Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Libya, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/LBY/CO/5, ¶ 24. See also, CEDAW Committee, Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Morocco, UN

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Rename part 3 of book 1 of the Penal Code to reflect that those crimes in this section of the Code concern offences against the person and, in particular, attacks against the personal security, physical and mental integrity and sexual and bodily autonomy of the victims/survivors, rather than their "honour" and "morals";
- Amend article 407, paragraph 1, of the Penal Code to:
 - Provide that consent must be given voluntarily as the result of the person's free will assessed in the context of the surrounding circumstances, including coercive circumstances, and not be conceived merely as an absence of use of force, threat, or deceit;
 - Expressly provide that the key definitional criterion for sexual offences, including rape, is the lack of/absence of consent, or the fact that consent is vitiated;
 - Expressly provide that rape is criminally proscribed irrespective of the gender of the victim/survivor and the perpetrator;
 - Expressly provide that rape is criminally proscribed when the perpetrator invades¹⁰⁰ the body of a person by conduct resulting in penetration, however slight, of any part of the body of the victim or of the perpetrator with a sexual organ, or of the anal or genital opening of the victim with any object or any other part of the body;
 - Expressly criminalize marital rape;
 - Rename the crime "rape";
- Abrogate article 424 of the Penal Code.

3.1.1.2. "Indecent assault"

Article 408, paragraph 1, of the Penal Code provides:

Anyone who, by any of the means mentioned in the previous article [force, threat, or deceit], commits indecent assault¹⁰¹ on another shall be punished by imprisonment not exceeding five years.¹⁰²

Doc. CEDAW/C/MAR/CO/4, 8 April 2008, ¶ 21; CEDAW Committee, Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Lebanon, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/LBN/CO/3, 8 April 2008, ¶ 27.

¹⁰⁰ The concept of "invasion" is intended to be broad enough to be gender-neutral. See ICC Elements of Crimes, arts 7(1)(g)-1(1), 8(2)(b)(xxii)-1(1) and 8(2)(e)(vi)-1(1).

¹⁰¹ "Indecent assault" could also be translated here by "violating the honour".

¹⁰² Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

As mentioned above,¹⁰³ the Penal Code's approach to consent (i.e., merely limited to the absence of force, threat, or deceit), is inconsistent with international human rights law and standards. Under such law and standards, while force, violence, threat or deceit are indicative of an absence of consent, sexual assault may nonetheless be committed without resorting to those means. Consent should be assessed in the context of the surrounding circumstances.

Additionally, the terminology used in article 408, paragraph 1, is inadequate as it does not frame the crime as a crime against the physical and mental integrity,¹⁰⁴ and sexual autonomy of the victim/survivor but, rather, against decency/honour.

Further, article 408, paragraph 1, does not provide a definition of what constitutes "indecent assault", which may result in divergent interpretations by judges and thus violates the principle of legality¹⁰⁵ and victims' right to access to justice and effective remedies. The Istanbul Convention, for example, defines other forms of sexual violence, short of rape, as "other non-consensual acts of a sexual nature with a person",¹⁰⁶ which may include "causing another person to engage in non-consensual acts of a sexual nature with a third person".¹⁰⁷

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Amend article 408, paragraph 1, of the Penal Code to:
 - Provide that consent must be given voluntarily as the result of the person's free will assessed in the context of the surrounding circumstances, including coercive circumstances, and not as an absence of use of force, threat, or deceit;

¹⁰³ See above, section 3.1.1.1 "Sexual intercourse by force". See also, The notion of consent in the context of sexual conduct and SGBC in international law, under 3 Criminalization of: sexual and gender-based crimes; consensual sexual conduct in certain circumstances; and abortion in Libyan criminal law in light of international law and standards.

¹⁰⁴ CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(e); CEDAW Committee, *Vertido v. The Philippines*, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/46/D/18/2008, 16 July 2010, ¶ 8.7.

¹⁰⁵ The principle of legality (*nullum crimen sine lege*) requires that crimes be classified and described in precise and unambiguous language that narrowly defines the punishable offence with a clear definition of the criminalized conduct, establishing its elements and the factors that distinguish it from conduct that is not criminally proscribed. Criminal law must not proscribe any act or omission in terms that are vague, imprecise, arbitrary or overly broad. Criminal law must not be construed broadly to an accused person's disadvantage. In the case of ambiguity, the definition of a particular offence should be interpreted in favour of the accused. ICJ, *8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty*, March 2023, principle 1; ICJ, *Practitioners' Guide No. 7: International Law and the Fight Against Impunity*, 2015, pp. 392-397.

¹⁰⁶ Istanbul Convention, art. 36(b).

¹⁰⁷ Ibid, art. 36(c).

- Define the criminal conduct with exactitude and in a manner that complies with international human rights law and general principles of criminal law;
- Rename the crime "sexual assault".

3.1.1.3. "Incitement of a minor to indecent acts"

Article 409 of the Penal Code provides:

Anyone who incites a minor under the age of eighteen, whether male or female, to commit indecent acts or assists, enables or facilitates the minor in any way to commit a lewd act or commits the same in front of the minor on a person of the same or opposite sex, shall be punished by detention [not exceeding three years].¹⁰⁸

The lack of definition of what constitutes an "indecent" or "lewd" act contravenes the principle of legality.¹⁰⁹ In its *General comment No. 13: The rights of the child to freedom from all forms of violence*, when examining what sexual abuse and exploitation of children includes, the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, for example, referred to the "inducement or coercion of a child to engage in any unlawful or psychologically harmful sexual activity".¹¹⁰

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Amend article 409 of the Penal Code to:
 - Define the criminal conduct with exactitude and in a manner that complies with international human rights law and general principles of criminal law;
 - Rename the crime "sexual abuse and exploitation of children";

3.1.1.4. "International trafficking of women"

Article 418 of the Penal Code provides:

Anyone who compels a woman by force or threat to emigrate to a location abroad with the knowledge that she will practise prostitution there shall be punished by

¹⁰⁸ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85, adapted by the ICJ. Detention means the confinement of a person for a period not exceeding three years (Penal Code, art. 22).

It should be noted that because sexual relationships outside marriage (*zina*) are prohibited in Libya, there is no legal age for consenting to sexual relations *per se*. The legal age to get married is 20 years old but people younger than 20 years old can get married with the authorization of the legal guardian and a court. Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 6.

¹⁰⁹ For a definition of the principle of legality see above, footnote 105.

¹¹⁰ Committee on the Rights of the Child, *General comment No. 13: The rights of the child to freedom from all forms of violence*, UN Doc. CRC/C/GC/13, 18 April 2011, ¶ 25(a).

imprisonment for a period not exceeding ten years and a fine between LYD 100 and LYD 500 [about 20 and 100 USD].

The same penalty shall apply to anyone who induces a minor or a mentally defective adult woman by any means to emigrate to a location abroad with the knowledge that she will practise prostitution there.¹¹¹

While women and girls are disproportionately victims/survivors of trafficking in persons, especially for the purpose of sexual exploitation, the UN Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children ("Palermo Protocol"), which Libya ratified in 2004,¹¹² recognizes that anyone, irrespective of their gender, may be victim of this crime.

Furthermore, the Palermo Protocol provides that trafficking in persons is characterized as a crime when committed "for the purpose of exploitation", and that such exploitation includes, "at a minimum, the exploitation of the prostitution of others or other forms of sexual exploitation, forced labour or services, slavery or practices similar to slavery, servitude or the removal of organs".¹¹³ Article 418, therefore, does not comply with the Protocol as one of the key elements of the crime of trafficking in persons is that the perpetrator must have intended to exploit the victim/survivor's "prostitution" ("or other forms of sexual exploitation"), not merely to have had knowledge that the victim/survivor would "practise prostitution". Additionally, exploitation cannot be limited to the exploitation of "prostitution" but must encompass other forms of sexual exploitation and other forms of exploitation such as forced labour, slavery, servitude or the removal of organs.

As per the Palermo Protocol, the means constitutive of trafficking in persons are not limited to the threat or use of force but include "other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person".¹¹⁴ When committed against a child (i.e., under 18 years of age), trafficking in persons is characterized even if the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of the child does not involve any of the means mentioned above.¹¹⁵

Finally, the reference to "mental defectiveness" in article 418 is highly derogatory compared to the terminology internationally agreed upon as per the 2006 Convention on the Rights of

¹¹¹ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85, adapted by the ICJ.

¹¹² Libya ratified the Palermo Protocol on 24 September 2004.

¹¹³ Palermo Protocol, art. 3(a). See also, art. 5 providing for the trafficking in persons to be committed intentionally.

¹¹⁴ Ibid, art. 3(a).

 $^{^{\}rm 115}$ lbid, arts 3(c) and (d).

Persons with Disabilities and the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities' practice which refers to persons with psychosocial or intellectual disabilities.¹¹⁶

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Amend article 418 of the Penal Code to:
 - Make it gender-neutral;
 - Provide that trafficking in persons is characterized as a crime when intentionally committed for the purpose of exploitation including the exploitation of the prostitution of others or other forms of sexual exploitation, forced labour or services, slavery or practices similar to slavery, servitude or the removal of organs -, and whether or not the exploitation actually takes place;
 - Provide that the crime is characterized when committed by coercion, abduction, fraud, deception, abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability, or giving or receiving payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person; except when committed against a child as the conduct does not need to involve any of the means set above; and
 - Ensure that there is no conflation between sex work and trafficking for sexual exploitation;
 - Change "mentally defective adult" to more appropriate language such as "adult with psychosocial or intellectual disability".

3.1.1.5. "Words, acts, or gestures that violate a woman's decency"

Article 420 bis of the Penal Code provides:

Anyone who subjects a woman to words, acts, or gestures that violate her decency in a public street or accessible location, and anyone who incites passers-by to indecency by gestures, words, or acts shall be punished by detention for a period of no less than one month and not exceeding six months.¹¹⁷

¹¹⁶ Article 1 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities refers to "mental or intellectual disabilities", but the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities has since then preferred the terminology of "psychosocial or intellectual disabilities". Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, 12 December 2006, art. 1, Libya ratified the CRPD on 13 February 2018; Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, *General comment No. 3 (2016) on women and girls with Disabilities*, UN Doc. CRPD/C/GC/3, 25 November 2016, **¶** 5.

¹¹⁷ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

Again, the absence of a precise and unambiguous definition of what constitutes "words, acts, or gestures that violate decency" contravenes the principle of legality.¹¹⁸ The Istanbul Convention, for example, defines sexual harassment as "any form of unwanted verbal, non-verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature with the purpose or effect of violating the dignity of a person, in particular when creating an intimidating, hostile, degrading, humiliating or offensive environment".¹¹⁹

Although women are disproportionately victims of sexual harassment, men and non-binary people can also fall victims of this crime. However, as article 420 bis is not gender-neutral and, as a result, the proscribed conduct gives rise to criminal liability only when it is committed against women.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Amend article 420 bis of the Penal Code to:
 - Make it gender-neutral;
 - Define the criminal conduct with exactitude and in a manner that complies with international human rights law and general principles of criminal law;
 - Rename the crime "sexual harassment".

3.1.1.6. Failure to criminalize domestic violence

Libyan criminal law does not criminalize domestic violence, which leaves victims/survivors without any effective legal protection. Although Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects asserts that a wife has a right to be free from harm at the hands of her husband, whether physical or moral,¹²⁰ such right is not reflected in the Penal Code. As seen above,¹²¹ marital rape is not criminalized, and article 375 of the Libyan Penal Code mitigates the penalties of so-called honour crimes.

Pursuant to article 372 of the Penal Code, committing homicide against a descendant, a spouse or a sister is considered an aggravating circumstance, punishable by life imprisonment. However, article 375 of the Penal Code states that:

Anyone who surprises his wife, daughter, or sister in the act of sexual intercourse outside wedlock or in any unlawful sexual intercourse and thereupon kills her, her

¹¹⁸ For a definition of the principle of legality see above, footnote 105.

¹¹⁹ Istanbul Convention, art. 40.

¹²⁰ Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 17(3).

¹²¹ See above, section 3.1.1.1 "Sexual intercourse by force".

[sexual] partner, or both together, in response to the attack upon his honour or that of his family, shall be punished by detention [not exceeding three years].¹²²

The penalty is therefore reduced if the homicide was committed purportedly to protect the perpetrator's or his family's "honour".

Article 375 further provides that assault causing "gross harm" or "serious harm", when committed after "surpris[ing ones'] wife, daughter, or sister in the act of sexual intercourse outside wedlock or in any unlawful sexual intercourse", is only punished by detention not exceeding two years. In comparison, article 380 of the Penal Code provides that causing "serious harm", in any other context, is punished by imprisonment not exceeding five years. Moreover, article 375 provides that, in the above-mentioned circumstances, "[m]erely beating or causing simple harm", does not incur any punishment.

Article 375 of the Penal Code and the absence of provisions criminalizing domestic violence violate international human rights law and standards, which require the criminalization of domestic violence,¹²³ and pursuant to which "honour" may not be regarded as a purported justification for any acts of violence against women, including domestic violence.¹²⁴

The Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment has found that domestic violence amounts to torture or ill-treatment whenever the State acquiesces in the crime by failing to protect victims/survivors, for example when it "legitimize[s] domestic violence by, for instance, allowing husbands to "chastize" [sic] their wives or failing to criminalize marital rape".¹²⁵

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Abrogate article 375 of the Penal Code;
- Criminalize domestic violence in line with international human rights law and standards.

¹²² Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85, adapted by the ICJ. Detention means the confinement of a person for a period not exceeding three years (Penal Code, art. 22).

¹²³ CEDAW Committee, Fatma Yildirim v. Austria, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/39/D/6/2005, 1 October 2007, ¶ 12.3(b); CEDAW Committee, *S.T. v. Russian Federation*, UN doc. CEDAW/C/72/D/65/2014, 8 April 2019, ¶ 11. See also, CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(a), which recommends that States Parties to the Convention ensure that "all forms of gender-based violence against women in all spheres, which amount to a violation of their physical, sexual or psychological integrity, are criminalized".

¹²⁴ Istanbul Convention, art. 42; CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 29(c)(ii).

¹²⁵ HRC, Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc. A/HRC/31/57, 5 January 2016, ¶ 55; HRC, Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc. A/HRC/13/39/Add.5, 5 February 2010, ¶¶ 195-196 and 258. See also, CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 16.

3.1.2. Offences detrimentally affecting the rights of victims/survivors of sexual and gender-based crimes

3.1.2.1. Criminalization of "prostitution"

Article 417 bis (a) of the Penal Code provides:

Any woman who makes prostitution her means of livelihood and gain shall be punished by detention for a period of no less than one year.

Anyone who opens or manages a house of indecency or house of prostitution or assists in any manner in the management thereof shall be punished for a period of no less than one year and a fine or no less than LYD 100 [around 20 USD] and not exceeding LYD 300 [around 60 USD], and the house shall be sentenced to be closed and the goods found therein confiscated.¹²⁶

Additionally, article 417 bis (b) of the Penal Code criminalizes renting, "providing in any capacity a house or location", owning or managing any location where "indecency" or "prostitution" is practiced,¹²⁷ and article 417 criminalizes living on the earnings of "prostitution".¹²⁸

Based on general principles of criminal law and international human rights law and standards,¹²⁹ consensual sexual conduct, including sex work, should not be criminalized.¹³⁰ Thus, the exchange of sexual services between consenting adults for money, goods or services and communication with another about, advertising an offer for, or sharing premises with another for the purpose of exchanging sexual services between consenting adults for money, goods or services, whether in a public or private place, may not be criminalized, absent coercion, force, abuse of authority or fraud.

¹²⁶ Art. 417 bis (a) provides a definition of a house of prostitution and indecency: "any location normally used for the practice of prostitution or indecent acts by others". Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

¹²⁷ Penal Code, art. 417 bis (b), unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

¹²⁸ Penal Code, art. 417.

¹²⁹ See, e.g., ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct</u> Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty, March 2023.

¹³⁰ Article 6 of the CEDAW provides that States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to suppress all forms of "exploitation of prostitution", as opposed to "prostitution" itself, highlighting that the latter may not be criminalized. The CEDAW Committee's General Recommendation 33 recognizes that the criminalization of prostitution is a barrier to women's access to justice: see, CEDAW General Recommendation No 33, "General recommendation on women's access to justice" ("CEDAW General Recommendation No. 33"), UN Doc. CEDAW/C/GC/33, 2015, ¶ 9. See also, ICJ, *Practitioners' Guide No 12: Women's Access to Justice for Gender-Based Violence*, February 2016, pp. 46-48; ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty, March 2023, principle 17.</u>

With respect to third parties in the context of sex work, based on general principles of criminal law and international human rights law and standards, criminal law should not proscribe their conduct, directly or indirectly, for receipt of a financial or material benefit, under fair conditions – without coercion, force, abuse of authority or fraud – facilitate, manage, organize, communicate with another, advertise, provide information about, provide or rent premises for the purpose of the exchange of sexual services between consenting adults for money, goods or services.¹³¹

In the context of the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC, the criminalization of "prostitution" harms sex workers who are victims/survivors and/or witnesses of SGBC, as well as other victims/survivors and/or witnesses of SGBC who are wrongfully believed to engage in sex work since, as examined below,¹³² the criminalization of sex work discourages them from reporting and filing complaints about the SGBC committed against them as they, in turn, fear exposing themselves to prosecution on "prostitution" charges.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Abrogate articles 417, 417 bis (a) and (b) of the Penal Code.

3.1.2.2. Criminalization of *zina* (consensual sexual relations outside wedlock)

Articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, of the Penal Code, as amended by Law No. 70 of 1973 establishing the Hudud Punishment for *Zina*, concern consensual sexual conduct between people who are not married to one another. They provide, respectively:

Anyone who engages in sexual intercourse with another person, with their consent, is subject to a prison term not exceeding five years.

Anyone who violates the honour of another person with their consent shall be liable to imprisonment along with the partner involved.¹³³

Although articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, do not specify in themselves that they apply to consensual sexual relations outside wedlock, they should be read in conjunction with all of Law No. 70 of 1973, which incorporated them in the Penal Code. As such, article 1 of Law No. 70 of 1973 provides:

¹³¹ ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct</u> <u>Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty</u>, March 2023, principle 17.

¹³² See below, sections 4.1.2.2.3 Prosecution of victims/survivors and 4.1.2.2.4 Retaliation.

¹³³ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85, adapted by the ICJ.

Zina is defined as sexual relations between a man and a woman outside of a lawful marriage.¹³⁴

In addition to the penalty provided in the Penal Code, individuals convicted of *zina* can receive the following penalties, although they are rarely enforced:¹³⁵

- One hundred lashes;¹³⁶
- When the perpetrator is a child (i.e., under 18 years of age), aged between 7 and 15: "guidance, awareness programs, and reprimand", in addition to beating "in a manner suitable to the offender's age",¹³⁷ if they are older than 10 years old;
- When the perpetrator is a child older than 10 years old who reoffends: beating "in a manner suitable to the offender's age" and being sent to "a legal reformatory".¹³⁸

Since the law itself prohibits and severely punishes *zina*, certain individuals may feel empowered to attack women as well as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, intersex and other (LGBTIQ+) individuals who are perceived as not respecting the "sanctity of marriage".¹³⁹

The criminalization of *zina* is a grave human rights violation, whether enforced in the context of pre-marital heterosexual consensual sexual relations and adultery or against consensual same-sex sexual relations.

3.1.2.2.1. Pre-marital heterosexual consensual sexual relations and adultery

The criminalization of *zina* violates the right not to be subjected to arbitrary or unlawful interference with one's privacy, as provided by article 17 of the ICCPR. Indeed, in 1994, the Human Rights Committee, in the *Nicholas Toonen v. Australia* case, found that the criminalization of consensual sexual relationships between adults, in that case between same-sex individuals, violated article 17.¹⁴⁰ The criminalization of consensual sexual conduct violates a broad range of human rights, especially the rights to: freedom from discrimination, equality before the law and equal protection of the law without

¹³⁴ Unofficial translation by the ICJ.

¹³⁵ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

¹³⁶ Law No. 70 of 1973 establishing the Hudud Punishment for *Zina*, art. 2.

¹³⁷ Ibid, art. 3, unofficial translation by the ICJ.

¹³⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁹ The FFM noted that it "heard first-hand accounts of people being targeted for arrest and abuse, including sexual violence, solely on the basis of their sexual orientation or gender identity. Some armed groups with ostensible Salafist leaning views, including those affiliated to the State, seek to enforce their own interpretation of religious or societal norms and act with the stated objective to cleanse Libyan of "deviant" behaviour". HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/49/4, ¶ 42.

¹⁴⁰ HRCom, *Nicholas Toonen v. Australia*, Communication No. 488/1992, UN Doc. CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992, 31 March 1994, **¶¶** 8.2-8.6.

discrimination; liberty and security of person; private and family life; and freedom of expression, among others.¹⁴¹

Articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, further violate the right to sexual and reproductive health as recognized by article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR).¹⁴²

Finally, based on general principles of criminal law and international human rights law and standards, including the principle that criminal law may only proscribe conduct that inflicts or threatens substantial harm to the fundamental rights and freedoms of others or to certain fundamental public interests,¹⁴³ consensual sexual conduct should not be criminalized.¹⁴⁴

In practice, as women are prosecuted for *zina* more than men,¹⁴⁵ the implementation of articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, additionally violates the non-discrimination prohibition in article 2(1), as well as article 3, on the right to equality between women and

¹⁴¹ ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct</u> <u>Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty</u>, March 2023, principle 16,

[&]quot;Consensual sexual conduct, irrespective of the type of sexual activity, the sex/gender, sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression of the people involved or their marital status, may not be criminalized in any circumstances. Consensual same-sex, as well as consensual different-sex sexual relations, or consensual sexual relations with or between trans, non-binary and other gender-diverse people, or outside marriage – whether pre-marital or extramarital – may, therefore, never be criminalized.

With respect to the enforcement of criminal law, any prescribed minimum age of consent to sex must be applied in a non-discriminatory manner. Enforcement may not be linked to the sex/gender of participants or age of consent to marriage. Moreover, sexual conduct involving persons below the domestically prescribed minimum age of consent to sex may be consensual in fact, if not in law. In this context, the enforcement of criminal law should reflect the rights and capacity of persons under 18 years of age to make decisions about engaging in consensual sexual conduct and their right to be heard in matters concerning them. Pursuant to their evolving capacities and progressive autonomy, persons under 18 years of age should participate in decisions affecting them, with due regard to their age, maturity and best interests, and with specific attention to non-discrimination guarantees".

¹⁴² As such, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, in its 2016 *General comment No. 22 on the right to sexual and reproductive health*, noted that such criminalization was "a clear violation of human rights" and contravened States' obligation to respect the right of everyone to sexual and reproductive health. Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General comment No. 22 (2016): The right to sexual and reproductive health (article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights) ("CESCR General comment No. 22"), UN Doc. E/C.12/GC/22, 2 May 2016, ¶¶ 23 and 57. Libya acceded to the ICESCR on 15 May 1970.

¹⁴³ See, e.g., ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct</u> <u>Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty</u>, March 2023, principle. 2. See also, principles 7 (Human rights restrictions on criminal law), 8 (Legitimate exercise of human rights), 9 (Criminal law and prohibited discrimination), and 10 (Criminal liability may not be based on discriminatory grounds).

¹⁴⁴ Ibid, principle 16.

¹⁴⁵ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

men, and article 26 of the ICCPR, on the right to equality and non-discrimination, in so far as women are more targeted.¹⁴⁶

3.1.2.2.2. Consensual same-sex sexual relations

Since same-sex marriage is not legal in Libya,¹⁴⁷ and consensual sexual relations outside marriage are criminalized, consensual same-sex sexual conduct is *de facto* criminalized, and the Libyan authorities use articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, to prosecute and punish consensual same-sex sexual relations. As such, articles 407, paragraph 4, and 408, paragraph 4, also contravene the right to equality and non-discrimination as protected under articles 2(1) and 26 of the ICCPR.¹⁴⁸

As further examined below,¹⁴⁹ as far as the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC are concerned, the criminalization of *zina* deters victims/survivors of SGBC, especially women and LGBTIQ+ persons, from reporting and filing complaints about the SGBC they have suffered as they fear that in doing so they would expose themselves to prosecution for *zina*.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Amend article 407 of the Penal Code to:
 - Abrogate the fourth paragraph criminalizing *zina*;
- Amend article 408 of the Penal Code to:
 - Abrogate the fourth paragraph criminalizing *zina*;
- Abrogate Law No. 70 of 1973 establishing the Hudud Punishment for *Zina*.

Criminalization of abortion

Articles 391 and 392 of the Penal Code provide, respectively:

Anyone who causes the abortion of a pregnant woman with her consent shall be punished by detention for a period of no less than six months, and the same penalty shall apply to the woman who consented to the abortion.

¹⁴⁶ On adultery specifically, see, Working Group on the issue of discrimination against women in law and in practice, *Adultery as a criminal offence violates women's human rights*, October 2012.

¹⁴⁷ Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 2.

¹⁴⁸ The HRCom recognized that the protection against discrimination included discrimination based on sexual orientation. HRCom, *Nicholas Toonen v. Australia*, Communication No. 488/1992, UN Doc. CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992, 31 March 1994, **¶** 8.7. See further, ICJ, *Practitioners Guide No. 4: Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and International Human Rights Law*, 2009, pp. 29 and ff.

¹⁴⁹ See below, section 4.1.2.2.3 Prosecution of victims/survivors.

A pregnant woman who induces her own abortion shall be punished by detention for a period of no less than six months.¹⁵⁰

According to Islamic law and jurisprudence applied in Libya, an abortion is tolerated if the mother's life is at stake.

The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, in its 2016 *General comment No. 22 on the right to sexual and reproductive health*, found that the criminalization of abortion violated States' obligation to respect the right of everyone to sexual and reproductive health.¹⁵¹ It noted that denial of abortion, which often leads to maternal mortality as individuals resort to unsafe abortion, constitute a violation of the right to life or security and can amount to torture or cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.¹⁵² Similarly, the CEDAW Committee, in its 1999 *General Recommendation No. 24 on Women and Health* had noted that States had the duty to ensure women's human right to emergency obstetric services, and should withdraw punitive measures imposed on women who undergo abortion.¹⁵³

Additionally, the criminalization of abortion undermines the right to equality and nondiscrimination¹⁵⁴ on the grounds of gender, but also social origin as individuals from poorer socio-economic backgrounds¹⁵⁵ or from rural areas¹⁵⁶ will be disproportionately affected due to a lack of access to safe abortion services (e.g., and having to travel to other countries to access abortion services).

Based on general principles of criminal law, on international human rights law and standards, and on the World Health Organization (WHO) 2022 *Abortion Care Guideline*, criminal law should not proscribe abortion. Abortion should be taken entirely out of the purview of the criminal law, including for having, aiding, assisting with, or providing an

¹⁵⁰ Unofficial translation by DCAF, see above, footnote 85.

¹⁵¹ CESCR General comment No. 22, ¶ 57. See also, World Health Organization (WHO), *Abortion care guideline*, 2022, p. 8.

¹⁵² CESCR General comment No. 22, ¶ 10. See also, CEDAW General recommendation No. 35, ¶ 18; WHO, *Abortion care guideline*, 2022, pp. 8-9; Maputo Protocol, art. XIV(2)(c).

¹⁵³ CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation No. 24: Article 12 of the Convention (Women and Health), UN Doc. A/54/38/Rev.1, 1999, ¶¶ 27 and 31(c). See also, Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity, and the Working group on discrimination against women and girls, *Bodily autonomy, dignity and freedom of choice must be respected, say UN experts*, 25 September 2024.

¹⁵⁴ CESCR General comment No. 22, ¶ 34.

¹⁵⁵ Working Group on the issue of discrimination against women in law and in practice, *Women's Autonomy, Equality and Reproductive Health in International Human Rights: Between Recognition, Backlash and Regressive Trends*, October 2017, p. 2.

¹⁵⁶ CEDAW, General recommendation No. 34 (2016) on the rights of rural women, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/GC/34, 7 March 2016, ¶ 38; WHO, Abortion care guideline, 2022, p. 8.

abortion, or abortion-related medication or services, or providing evidence-based abortionrelated information. In addition, no other criminal offence, such as murder, manslaughter or any other form of unlawful homicide, should proscribe or be applied to having, aiding, assisting with, or providing an abortion, or abortion-related medication or services, or providing evidence-based abortion-related information.¹⁵⁷

The criminalization of abortion and, more generally, the lack of access to safe and legal abortion harm victims/survivors of SGBC when their pregnancy is the result of a rape. Moreover, if they do resort to an abortion, they will be deterred from reporting and filing a complaint about the SGBC they have suffered to avoid drawing attention to their actions and exposing themselves to the risk of being prosecuted on abortion charges.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Abrogate articles 391 and 392 of the Penal Code.

3.2. Criminalization envisaged by the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence

In 2020, a committee of Libyan experts¹⁵⁸ supported by the GNU Minister for Women's Affairs started preparing a Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence ("Draft Law"), which it finalized in 2023.¹⁵⁹ The legislative committee of the House of Representatives (HoR), Libya's legislative body elected in 2014, endorsed the Draft Law¹⁶⁰ but it appears to be currently blocked by the HoR's presidency.

The objective of the Draft Law, as presently formulated, is to combat violence against women by addressing the current deficiencies in the Libyan legal system through legal and institutional reforms. Among other things, if adopted in its current formulation, the Draft Law would criminalize "all forms of violence against women, whether occurring in public or private spheres",¹⁶¹ including, but not limited to:

• Rape,¹⁶² including marital rape;¹⁶³

¹⁵⁷ ICJ, <u>8 March Principles for a Human Rights-Based Approach to Criminal Law Proscribing Conduct</u> <u>Associated with Sex, Reproduction, Drug Use, HIV, Homelessness and Poverty</u>, March 2023, principle 15, "Criminal law may not proscribe abortion. Abortion must be taken entirely out of the purview of the criminal law, including for having, aiding, assisting with, or providing an abortion, or abortion-related medication or services, or providing evidence-based abortion-related information".

¹⁵⁸ The committee included academics, judges, lawyers and activists. See, Jazia Jibril Shiitir, *"A draft law to protect women from violence"*, p. 17.

¹⁵⁹ See ibid, pp. 17-21.

¹⁶⁰ HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, ¶ 50.

¹⁶¹ Draft Law, art. 1(3), unofficial translation by the ICJ.

¹⁶² Ibid, art. 43.

¹⁶³ Ibid, art. 2(8)(a).

- Domestic violence;¹⁶⁴
- Sexual harassment,¹⁶⁵ including online;¹⁶⁶
- Violence against women in armed conflicts;¹⁶⁷
- Political¹⁶⁸ and economic¹⁶⁹ violence against women.

The Draft Law clarifies that "proceedings, trials, or execution of sentences shall not cease" if the perpetrator of an offence under the Draft Law marries the victim/survivor.¹⁷⁰ Therefore, if it were enacted as currently formulated, then the Draft Law would, for example, prohibit the exoneration of a rapist pursuant to his marriage to the victim as currently envisaged under article 424 of the Penal Code.¹⁷¹

However, the Draft Law leaves the criminalization of abortion intact, safe for the following narrow exceptions: (1) "if the continuation of the pregnancy is dangerous to the woman's life or health, as certified by a medical professional"; (2) in cases of pregnancies resulting from rape or incest"; or (3) "if a medical certificate proves that the foetus has a congenital defect affecting the possibility of life after birth".¹⁷²

But for the ongoing criminalization of abortion, the adoption of the Draft Law by the HoR in its current formulation and its prompt implementation would therefore be a significant advancement for women's human rights and for Libya's compliance with international human rights law and standards in this regard. The adoption of the Draft Law would challenge socially agreed norms and mentalities as it would unequivocally codify that all forms of violence against women, including forms that are widely practiced and tolerated today in the country, are unacceptable and criminally reprehensible.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Adopt the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence in accordance with international human rights law and standards with respect to violence against women.

¹⁶⁴ Ibid, art. 42.

¹⁶⁵ Ibid, art. 46.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid, art. 57.

¹⁶⁷ Ibid, art. 54.

¹⁶⁸ Ibid, art. 60.

¹⁶⁹ Ibid, art. 61.

¹⁷⁰ Ibid, art. 63.

¹⁷¹ See above, 3.1.1.1 "Sexual intercourse by force".

¹⁷² Draft Law, art. 53, unofficial translation by the ICJ.

3.3. Transitional justice framework

The ICJ explored how Libya's current transitional justice framework addresses SGBV in its 2022 *Towards Gender-Responsive Transitional Justice in Libya* report.¹⁷³ The organization found that Law No. 29 of 2013 on Transitional Justice failed to address SGBV in line with international human rights law and standards. For instance, article 2, defining the material scope of the Law, did not include any mention of SGBC.¹⁷⁴

In its 2024 *An Opportunity for Accountability and Justice* Report,¹⁷⁵ the ICJ also analyzed the latest Draft Reconciliation Law.¹⁷⁶ The Draft Reconciliation Law was submitted to the HoR in January 2024¹⁷⁷ and, in its current formulation, would be an improvement compared to Law No. 29 of 2013, which it would replace.¹⁷⁸ The Draft Reconciliation Law explicitly includes rape and "gender-based violations" as crimes falling under the jurisdiction of the Chambers on Transitional Justice Cases, the bodies in charge of criminal prosecutions and trials.¹⁷⁹ However, as presently formulated, it does not refer to the definition of rape under international law, as its preamble provides instead for the Penal Code, which does not comply with international standards,¹⁸⁰ to apply. Furthermore, it fails to expressly mention forms of sexual violence other than rape, conflict-related sexual violence (CRSV), and gender persecution as a crime against humanity.¹⁸¹

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Amend the Draft Reconciliation Law to:

¹⁷³ ICJ, <u>Towards Gender-Responsive Transitional Justice in Libya: Addressing Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes</u> <u>against Women</u>, March 2022.

¹⁷⁴ See further ICJ, <u>Towards Gender-Responsive Transitional Justice in Libya: Addressing Sexual and Gender-</u> <u>Based Crimes against Women</u>, March 2022, pp. 21-22.

¹⁷⁵ ICJ, *Libya: An opportunity for accountability and justice, A commentary on Libya's Draft Reconciliation Law,* June 2024.

¹⁷⁶ The Draft Reconciliation Law was prepared by a legal committee appointed by the Presidential Council (PC), a three-person body sharing the executive authority with the Government of National Unity.

¹⁷⁷ HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, ¶ 55.

¹⁷⁸ Draft Reconciliation Law, art. 53.

¹⁷⁹ Ibid, arts 1 and 4.

¹⁸⁰ See above, section 3.1.1.1 "Sexual intercourse by force".

¹⁸¹ See Rome Statute, art. 7(1)(h). In its *Policy on the Crime of Gender Persecution*, the OTP explained that gender persecution can take the form of sexual violence, physical violence, physical contact, psychological abuse. ICC, OTP, *Policy on the Crime of Gender Persecution*, 7 December 2022, ¶ 23.

38 Accountability for Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes in Libya

- Define the crimes under international law over which the Chambers on Transitional Justice Cases are competent, including by an express reference to customary international law;¹⁸²
- Clarify that, in addition to rape, the Chambers on Transitional Justice Cases would have jurisdiction over other forms of sexual violence, including conflict-related sexual violence and gender persecution as a crime against humanity.

¹⁸² For more on explicitly referencing crimes over which the Chambers on Transitional Justice Cases are competent according to international law, including customary international law, see ICJ, *Libya: An opportunity for accountability and justice, A commentary on Libya's Draft Reconciliation Law*, June 2024, pp. 24-26.

4. Libyan procedural laws and practices relating to the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of sexual and gender-based crimes in light of international standards

International criminal law, international human rights law, international standards and current best practice relating to criminal procedure with respect to SGBC have been extensively examined - including by the United Kingdom's *International Protocol on the Documentation and Investigation of Sexual Violence in Conflict: Best Practices on the Documentation of Sexual Violence as a Crime or Violation of International Law*,¹⁸³ Nobel Peace Prize winner Nadia Murad's *Global Code of Conduct for Gathering and Using Information about Systematic and Conflict-Related Sexual Violence* ("Murad Code"),¹⁸⁴ the ICC Office of the Prosecutor's (OTP) *Policy on Gender-Based Crimes*, and the AComHPR *Guidelines on Combating Sexual Violence and its Consequences in Africa*.¹⁸⁵ Therefore, this section will directly analyze the Libyan procedural framework and practices in light of such law, standards and best practice without reiterating them.

4.1. Current criminal procedural framework and practices

4.1.1. Lack of gender perspective and recognition of sexual crimes' severity

To ensure that SGBC be accurately characterized, and that the harm suffered by the victims/survivors be fully recognized, it is crucial for all criminal justice actors to conduct an intersectional analysis,¹⁸⁶ and to understand, adopt and apply a gender perspective¹⁸⁷ to their work,¹⁸⁸ including by refraining from adopting and promoting harmful gender stereotypes discriminating against women and men.¹⁸⁹

¹⁸³ UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office, *International Protocol on the Documentation and Investigation of Sexual Violence in Conflict: Best Practices on the Documentation of Sexual Violence as a Crime or Violation of International Law*, second edition, March 2017 ("International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict").

¹⁸⁴ Nadia Murad, Global Code of Conduct for Gathering and Using Information about Systematic and Conflict-Related Sexual Violence, 13 April 2022.

¹⁸⁵ See also, IIIM, Gender Strategy and Implementation Plan (technical version), 30 September 2022; UN Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict, Model Legislative Provisions and Guidance on Investigation and Prosecution of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence, 18 June 2021.
¹⁸⁶ For more, see the glossary at the beginning of this report.

¹⁸⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸⁸ See ICJ, <u>Strengthening accountability through the Specialized Criminal Chamber in Tunisia: Principles and</u> <u>Recommended Practices on the investigation, prosecution and adjudication of sexual and gender-based</u> <u>crimes</u>, 2021, pp. 26-27 for an analysis of international standards and best practice relating to adopting a gender perspective to the investigation, prosecution and adjudication of SGBC. See also, OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶¶ 20-22; Maputo Protocol, art. II(1)(c).

¹⁸⁹ Michelle Jarvis, Najwa Nabti, *Chapter 4: Policies and Institutional Strategies for Successful Sexual Violence Prosecutions*, in Prosecuting Conflict-Related Sexual Violence at the ICTY, edited by Serge Brammertz and Michelle Jarvis, Cambridge University Press, April 2016, pp. 82-90.

40 Accountability for Sexual and Gender-Based Crimes in Libya

To date, however, Libya has not yet developed, let alone adopted and implemented any comprehensive gender policies, operational guidelines and specialized approaches to investigating, prosecuting, trying, adjudicating and punishing SGBC.¹⁹⁰ In addition, Libyan criminal justice actors are not trained in international law and standards applying to the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC, nor are they supported by specialists. Despite the announcement of the establishment, in 2020, of two Specialized Courts on Violence against Women and Children, in Benghazi and Tripoli, intended to try and adjudicate criminal cases,¹⁹¹ to date, only the Tripoli court is operational. Moreover, thus far, it has only been hearing civil cases pertaining to family law. As a result, as of the time of writing, victims/survivors of SGBC have still not had access to a specialized judiciary.¹⁹²

In Libya, only the most violent cases of rape, often relating to older men raping children (i.e., under 18 years of age)¹⁹³ or followed by murder¹⁹⁴ are prosecuted. The FFM noted that, in the rare cases in which the perpetrator is prosecuted, the sentence is rarely commensurate with the gravity of the offence.¹⁹⁵ Other SGBC are either not prosecuted altogether or, instead, especially with respect to domestic violence instances, are heard by tribal leaders who may oblige the perpetrator to compensate his wife and/or agree to a divorce.¹⁹⁶

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Develop, adopt and implement comprehensive gender policies, operational guidelines and specialized approaches to investigating, prosecuting, trying, adjudicating and prosecuting SGBC;
- Provide continuous training on the application of international law and standards that are relevant for the investigation, prosecution, trial, adjudication and punishment of SGBC to all criminal justice actors;
- Ensure that the Specialized Courts on Violence against Women and Children adjudicate criminal cases across the whole country and not only civil cases;
- Ensure that judges and prosecutors integrate a gender perspective and expertise in all aspects of their work from the investigation to sentencing phase;

¹⁹⁰ On the need for such policies and guidelines, Michelle Jarvis, Najwa Nabti, "Chapter 4: Policies and Institutional Strategies for Successful Sexual Violence Prosecutions", p. 105.

¹⁹¹ UNSMIL, UNSMIL welcomes appointment of five women judges, 13 October 2020.

¹⁹² Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

¹⁹³ UNDP, *Libya: Gender Justice and the Law*, 2018, p. 13.

¹⁹⁴ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

¹⁹⁵ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 75.

¹⁹⁶ Suliman Ibrahim, Jazia Jibril Shiitir et al., *The Long and Winding Road: Justice seeking and access to justice in Libya*, 22 December 2022, p. 20.

• Investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate, punish and adequately characterize all SGBC and not only the most violent ones.

4.1.2. Lack of a victim-centered approach

4.1.2.1. Stigma and fear of family's "honour" being "soiled"

Criminal justice actors should create a "safe, private and supportive environment in which victims/survivors and witnesses of sexual violence feel sufficiently secure and comfortable to come forward and report crimes".¹⁹⁷ They should be aware that shame and stigma could give rise to an unwillingness to testify on the part of SGBC victims/survivors. Therefore, appropriate measures to surmount this reticence should be envisaged. At the same time, criminal justice actors should not preemptively assume that victims/survivors of SGBC always experience shame and stigma.¹⁹⁸

In the context of Libya, the FFM found that unveiling sexual violence was a "trying task". It noted that:

Libya is a patriarchal society, whose culture overlaps with deeply rooted ideas of masculinity, militarism and elements of religious conservatism. As a corollary, sexuality is taboo and sexual violence carries with it social stigma.¹⁹⁹

Victims/survivors often decline to lodge complaints of SGBC because they fear the ensuing stigma.²⁰⁰ In addition to the victims/survivors themselves, their families can also feel the pressure of stigma. As noted by the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls following her visit to Libya in December 2022, reliance on article 424 of the Penal Code, exonerating rapists of criminal liability if they subsequently marry their victim, is encouraged by families themselves, to "protect the victims from social stigma and marginalization and to ensure clarity of lineage if the victim becomes pregnant".²⁰¹ Because of the fear of damage to the family's name and their purported honour, family members can further pressure the victim/survivor to withdraw their complaint,²⁰² which, according to the Libyan Code of Criminal Procedure, can be withdrawn at any time until a final verdict is rendered.²⁰³ If the

¹⁹⁷ International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, p. 20.

¹⁹⁸ Michelle Jarvis, Kate Vigneswaran, "Chapter 3: Challenges to Successful Outcomes in Sexual Violence Cases", in *Prosecuting Conflict-Related Sexual Violence at the ICTY*, edited by Serge Brammertz and Michelle Jarvis, Cambridge University Press, April 2016, p. 70.

¹⁹⁹ HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/48/83, ¶ 53. See also, Suliman Ibrahim, Jazia Jibril Shiitir et al., *The Long and Winding Road: Justice seeking and access to justice in Libya*, p. 19.

²⁰⁰ UN Secretary-General, Conflict-related sexual violence, UN Doc. S/2024/292, ¶ 17; see also, ¶ 45.

 $^{^{\}rm 201}$ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, § 26.

²⁰² Suliman Ibrahim, Jazia Jibril Shiitir et al., *The Long and Winding Road: Justice seeking and access to justice in Libya*, pp. 19-20.

²⁰³ Code of Criminal Procedure, art. 10.

victim/survivor does pursue justice, their family members sometimes excuse and defend the perpetrator during the trial.²⁰⁴ Family members will also refrain from reporting when a female family member goes missing – in spite of the victim/survivor being unable to file the complaint herself – because they fear that the family's "honour" may be "soiled" if the woman or girl's abduction or disappearance becomes known.²⁰⁵

4.1.2.2. Risks faced by victims/survivors and witnesses

The filing of a complaint, opening of a criminal investigation and, potentially, ensuing prosecutions of alleged perpetrators for SGBC often give rise to a real risk of acts of retaliation against victims/survivors and witnesses.²⁰⁶ Such risk is exacerbated in case of armed conflict, where armed groups rule, and the judiciary is paralyzed. In order to protect victims/survivors and witnesses as the criminal process unfolds, States should provide for protection mechanisms,²⁰⁷ while simultaneously ensuring the right of the accused to a fair trial, guaranteeing in particular their rights to examine and cross-examine witnesses and to equality of arms.²⁰⁸ That said, protection measures should be afforded to victims/survivors and witnesses as soon as a SGBC complaint is filed, for example, by issuing protection or restraining orders,²⁰⁹ but also during an ensuing trial of the alleged perpetrator. Other protection measures that might be warranted in certain circumstances include the possibility for victims/survivors and witnesses to give their testimony in closed session, by audio-video link, with voice and/or face distortion, using pseudonyms and/or redacting their names and identifying information from public records, and prohibiting disclosure to third parties.²¹⁰

In Libya, several factors compound the risks faced by victims/survivors and witnesses, including the absence of protective measures, the ongoing armed conflict, the prosecution of victims/survivors, retaliation against victims/survivors and witnesses, and the male guardianship system.

²⁰⁴ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²⁰⁵ See for example, in the case of disappearances in Tarhuna, HRC, *Detailed findings on the situation in Tarhuna*, UN Doc. A/HRC/50/CRP.3, ¶ 73.

²⁰⁶ International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, p. 115.

²⁰⁷ For a comprehensive list of protective measures, see, International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, pp. 63 and 117. See also, OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶ 136.

²⁰⁸ See for example, ICJ, <u>*Trial Observation Manual*</u>, June 2002, pp. 22 and ff.

²⁰⁹ Istanbul Convention, art. 53; CEDAW General Recommendation No. 33, ¶ 51(j). Such orders must be: available for immediate protection; without undue financial or administrative burdens on the victim; issued for a specified period, or until modified or discharged; available for issue on an *ex parte* basis with immediate effect; available irrespective of, or in addition to, any other legal proceedings; and allowed to be introduced in subsequent legal proceedings. Istanbul Convention, art. 53.

²¹⁰ OTP Policy on Gender-Based Crimes, ¶ 136; International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, p. 63.

4.1.2.2.1. Absence of protective measures

The absence of any protective mechanisms for SGBC victims/survivors and witnesses under the Libyan criminal framework, such as restraining orders, is a significant challenge that exacerbates their precarious security situation. Mechanisms that had been created with the goal to protect women and girls from violence have, instead, become tools of oppression. For instance, at the beginning of the 1990s, the State established government-run "social rehabilitation centers" as shelters.²¹¹ However, these centers are now "for the mandatory detention of women and girls who have been raped, subjected to domestic violence or abandoned by their families, supposedly for their own protection".²¹² Women and girls can be placed in such centers pursuant to prosecutors' or judges' orders.²¹³ Instead of offering a place of safety and healing to victims/survivors of SGBC, Libya's forcible confinement of women and girls in these "social rehabilitation centers" violates their human rights, including to liberty and security of person, to access to justice and effective remedies and to liberty of movement.²¹⁴

4.1.2.2.2. Ongoing armed conflict

In Libya, the security situation, coupled with the prevalence of weapons in households, present a significant challenge to the effective enforcement of the law, since the authorities lack the capacity to enforce the rule of law throughout the country and are prevented from doing so by armed groups. In his latest report on CRSV, the UN Secretary-General noted that, "[i]n 2023, sporadic clashes between armed groups, illicit arms proliferation, persistent divisions among Libyan political actors²¹⁵ and governance deficits created an environment in which conflict-related sexual violence was perpetrated with impunity".²¹⁶ Similarly, the FFM noted that, because of this polarized context, armed groups, which are implicated in SGBC, such as sexual violence and trafficking for sexual exploitation,²¹⁷ remain unaccountable.²¹⁸ More generally, armed groups controlling detention centers prevent the enforcement of court orders for the transfer of defendants to court or for the release of

²¹¹ Jazia Jibril Shiitir, *"A draft law to protect women from violence"*, p. 13; Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, **¶** 29.

²¹² Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, ¶ 29.

²¹³ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²¹⁴ ICCPR, arts 2, 9 and 12.

²¹⁵ Despite of a ceasefire between the internationally recognized, western Government of National Accord (GNA), which later became the Government of National Unity (GNU) and the Libyan National Army (LNA) on 23 October 2020, armed groups continue to engage in periodic clashes, exacerbating the country's instability. HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, ¶ 45.

²¹⁶ UNSC, Conflict-related sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General, UN Doc. S/2024/292, ¶ 44.

²¹⁷ See, for example, ibid, ¶ 45: the head of Mitiga prison, in Tripoli, a member of the Deterrence Apparatus for Combating Terrorism and Organized Crime (DACTO), manages the forced prostitution of detainees.

²¹⁸ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 6.

convicts on completion of their sentences. Further, armed groups attack judges, prosecutors and lawyers.²¹⁹ Such attacks sometimes even lead to enforced disappearances.²²⁰ In cases of domestic violence, court judgments are unenforceable due to fear of reprisals.²²¹ Because of such attacks, interferences and pressure, the judiciary is unable to independently and effectively investigate, prosecute, try, adjudicate and punish SGBC.²²²

4.1.2.2.3. Prosecution of victims/survivors

Victims/survivors of SGBC can face prosecution themselves. For instance, because "prostitution"²²³ and *zina* (consensual sexual relations outside wedlock)²²⁴ are criminalized, victims/survivors can be charged with those crimes, especially if they decide to seek justice for the abuse they have suffered, as they may expose themselves to counter accusations. For example, prosecution for "prostitution" is particularly common in cases relating to migrants, refugees and asylum seekers who are victims/survivors of SGBC. They are also further targeted with charges of "illegally" entering and staying in the country.²²⁵ Moreover, family members against whom a victim/survivor filed a complaint may accuse them of *zina*, and plead that their "honour" was tarnished or that the crime was a "morally upright exercise of their right to discipline",²²⁶ which is accepted and legitimized by the Penal Code.²²⁷ Charges against the perpetrator may be dropped and/or the victim/survivor files a complaint arises not only in respect of victims/survivors of sexual offences, but of all forms of genderbased crimes, and it often deters them from filing a complaint in the first place.

²¹⁹ HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, ¶¶ 45-46.

²²⁰ Farouq Alsqidig Abdulsalam Ben Saeed, a military prosecutor, disappeared after DACTO, a militia, accused him of "manipulating" security cases". See, Amnesty International, *Libya: Military prosecutor forcibly disappeared*, 25 July 2023.

²²¹ Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, ¶ 41.

²²² See also, HRC, *Technical assistance and capacity-building to improve human rights in Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/56/70, ¶ 48, on laws and decrees enacted by the HoR that "alter the structure and functioning of key judicial organs, blurring the lines between the executive and the judiciary and undermining the separation of powers".

²²³ See above, 3.1.2.1 Criminalization of "prostitution".

²²⁴ See above, section 3.1.2.2 Criminalization of zina (consensual sexual relations outside wedlock).

²²⁵ Law No. 19 of 2010 on Combatting Illegal Immigration. Libya did not ratify the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees.

²²⁶ Suliman Ibrahim, Jazia Jibril Shiitir et al., *The Long and Winding Road: Justice seeking and access to justice in Libya*, p.19.

²²⁷ See above, section 3.1.1.6 Failure to criminalize domestic violence.

²²⁸ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

4.1.2.2.4. Retaliation

In this context, it is common for alleged perpetrators and other implicated parties to deter victims/survivors from filing complaints by retaliation through physical violence, threats or, as developed above,²²⁹ by pressing counter charges against them. For example, the FFM documented the case of a Libyan female journalist, survivor of rape and torture while in detention, who was threatened with arrest for "prostitution" by the Deterrence Apparatus for Combating Terrorism and Organized Crime (DACTO), a militia, if she filed a complaint.²³⁰ Threats can take the form of circulating photographs and videos of the violence online,²³¹ which could amount to the SGBC of online gender-based violence.²³² Police officers will also often deter the victim/survivor from filing complaints by appealing to the victim/survivor's purported honour and that of her family or husband, emphasizing the "shame" that they would bring upon themselves and their family if it were to become known that they were victims/survivors of SGBC.²³³

4.1.2.2.5. Male guardianship system

Because, in line with the male guardianship system in place in Libya, women and girls need the authorization of their male guardian (father, husband, brother or son) to make certain decisions, including in relation to marriage²³⁴ and travel,²³⁵ or even to leave their home,²³⁶ they cannot afford to anger or cut ties with him. Whether because their guardian is the perpetrator himself, or because he will want to restrict the victim/survivor's freedom of movement and/or punish her because he believes she has tarnished his/their family purported "honour", the victim/survivor may decide to keep silent and not to press charges.

²²⁹ See above, section 4.1.2.2.3 Prosecution of victims/survivors.

²³⁰ HRC, Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya, UN Doc. A/HRC/52/83, ¶ 86.

²³¹ See for example, FFM, *Detailed findings on the situation in Tarhuna*, UN Doc. A/HRC/50/CRP.3, ¶ 109; HRC, *Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya*, UN Doc. A/HRC/49/4, ¶ 43.

²³² For guidance on laws to prevent and address online gender-based violence against women", see ICJ, <u>OGBV</u> <u>Law Checklist</u>, 2023.

²³³ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²³⁴ Law No. 10 of 1984 regarding Provisions Relating to Marriage, Divorce and their Effects, art. 9, which provides for the male guardian's approval to marry.

²³⁵ In 2023, the western Internal Security Agency imposed on women travelling alone to fill in a questionnaire justifying why they were not accompanied by a male chaperon. Although the questionnaire was scrapped, airport staff continues to ask women why they are not accompanied. Libya Crimes Watch, *Libya Crimes watch's LOI to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) regarding Libya*, 26 April 2024, p. 4.

²³⁶ ICJ, *Libya: The "Morality" Police Must Not Be Re-Established*, 13 November 2024.

4.1.2.3. Re-traumatization

As victims/survivors and witnesses of SGBC participate in criminal proceedings, they are exposed to the risk of being re-traumatized.²³⁷ To minimize such risk, any engagement with victims/survivors and witnesses must be handled with great sensitivity, which includes, among other measures, to ensure referral pathways are available to provide access to psychosocial, medical, legal or other forms of support the victim/survivor may require.²³⁸

In Libya, however, the State does not offer any kind of support to victims/survivors and witnesses of SGBC. As mentioned above,²³⁹ the "social rehabilitation centers", meant as shelters to support women and girls who are victims/survivors of SGBC, have in fact been diverted from their initially stated intended use and are now used to arbitrarily confine women and girls, with no provision of psychosocial or medical support. Victims/survivors are also not provided with medical support outside the "social rehabilitation centers", including access to safe and legal abortion.²⁴⁰

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

- Establish a protection measures framework for victims/survivors and witnesses of SGBC, and dedicate enough resources for such measures to be effective;
- Ensure "social rehabilitation centers" are actual shelters for victims/survivors of SGBV that they can freely leave;
- Ensure criminal justice actors effectively process complaints of SGBC and do not deter victims/survivors from filing them;
- Pending the abrogation of Law No. 70 of 1973 establishing the Hudud Punishment for *Zina*, and articles 407, paragraph 4, 408, paragraph 4, and 417 bis (a) of the Penal Code as recommended above, refrain from prosecuting victims/survivors of SGBC for such offences;
- Abrogate the male guardianship system;
- Provide free psychosocial, medical and legal support to victims/survivors of SGBC.

²³⁷ OHCHR, Integrating a Gender Perspective into Human Rights Investigations: Guidance and Practice, 2018, pp. 18 and 25.

²³⁸ International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, pp. 98-102; Manual on the Effective Investigation and Documentation of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment ("Istanbul Protocol"), third edition, 2022, ¶¶ 375-377.

²³⁹ See above, section 4.1.2.2.1 Absence of protective measures.

²⁴⁰ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

4.1.3. Evidence

As for any crimes, witnesses, documentary, digital and physical evidence are important sources with probative value,²⁴¹ which may corroborate and help prove the commission of rape or other acts of sexual violence and the criminal liability of the perpetrator(s), as well as evidencing relevant contextual circumstances.

However, the Libyan Code of Criminal Procedure only recognizes witness testimonies, material evidence found during searches, and expert reports as probative evidence. Because it does not recognize digital evidence²⁴² and DNA evidence, these two critical types of evidence are generally not accepted before Libyan courts.²⁴³

Furthermore, in practice, medical reports from a specialized criminal forensic doctor are the evidence that has the most weight in the judges' eyes.²⁴⁴ However, forensic evidence should not be a prerequisite for the conviction of the perpetrator.²⁴⁵ Sexual violence often leaves no detectable physical signs and is difficult to prove with forensic evidence, especially if the crime happened a long time ago and no forensic evidence was collected immediately following the commission of the crime. Moreover, in spite of this not being a requirement under the Code of Criminal Procedure, prosecutors do not accept the medical report of any doctor but only that of specialized criminal forensic doctors to whom they refer the victim. As a result, the collection of biological evidence is often delayed. Additional delays can be caused by the victim/survivor's lack of awareness about their rights and the type of evidence required.²⁴⁶ By the time the victim/survivor sees the forensic doctor, some injuries might have healed, making it difficult or impossible to rely only on forensic evidence. Because of this difficulty or impossibility, witness evidence is a key aspect to any investigation of SGBC.

When SGBC cases reach criminal courts, justice actors need to pay particular attention not to let harmful gender stereotypes and cultural norms rooted in patriarchy influence

²⁴¹ Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, *Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment*, UN Doc. A/79/181, ¶ 56.

²⁴² Digital evidence is information and data that are stored on, received from, or transmitted by an electronic device. Digital evidence can be found in images on cameras, on the internet, computers, mobile phones, and other digital media, such as USB sticks. Internet and mobile phone service providers frequently keep their data (such as call records) for only a certain period of time, such that access to the data can be difficult if not impossible if there is a delay between the crime being committed and the commencement of the investigation. See ICJ, Accountability Through the Specialized Criminal Chambers Principles and Best Practices on the Collection, Admissibility and Assessment of Evidence, Practical Guide 3, December 2020, pp. 15-16.
²⁴³ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²⁴⁴ Suliman Ibrahim, Jazia Jibril Shiitir and al., *The Long and Winding Road: Justice seeking and access to justice in Libya*, p. 20; Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²⁴⁵ International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, p. 158; UN Women, *Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women*, p. 40. See also, ICC, *Rules of Procedure and Evidence*, 2019, rule 63(4).

²⁴⁶ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

admissibility and exclusion of evidence. For instance, questions and evidence that pertain to the victim/survivor's sexual history should generally be prohibited.²⁴⁷

In practice in Libya, if the victim/survivor does not come with evidence of the SGBC when submitting their complaint, the prosecutor will often not pursue the case further. They will refrain from carrying out investigations, including by not referring the victim/survivor to a doctor for the gathering of biological evidence.²⁴⁸ This fails to comply with international human rights law and standards, and compounds the difficulties victims/survivors face, as detailed above.²⁴⁹ Victims/survivors therefore often lose faith in the justice system and become reluctant to even file complaints, as they know that judicial actors will rarely be supportive of their pursuit of justice, accountability and remedies.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Ensure all types of evidence, including witness testimonies, be relied upon to prove SGBC.

4.2. Procedural Provisions of the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence

As mentioned above,²⁵⁰ a Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence has been pending before the HoR since 2023. Among other things, it provides for:

- The development of a "robust judicial system that facilitates women's access to prompt justice in accordance with fair trial standards";²⁵¹
- The right of victims/survivors to, among others:
 - Secure a protection order;²⁵²
 - Be assisted by a lawyer, chosen by the victim/survivor or provided by the State;²⁵³
 - Relocate to shelters along with their minor children;²⁵⁴
 - Access physical and psychological medical services;²⁵⁵
 - Seek reparation and compensation from the perpetrator;²⁵⁶

²⁵⁵ Ibid, art. 15. See also, art. 29 providing for the establishment of centers which would offer free services to victims/survivors, including health counseling and psychological support.

²⁵⁶ Ibid, art. 15.

²⁴⁷ International Protocol on Sexual Violence in Conflict, p. 62; Istanbul Convention, art. 54.

²⁴⁸ Interviews by the ICJ of Libyan stakeholders, May-October 2024.

²⁴⁹ See above, section 4.1.2.2 Risks faced by victims/survivors and witnesses.

²⁵⁰ See above, section 3.2 Criminalization envisaged by the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence.

²⁵¹ Draft Law, art. 35(2), unofficial translation by the ICJ. See also, art. 1(4) and 1(6).

²⁵² Ibid, art. 15.

²⁵³ Ibid.

²⁵⁴ Ibid. See also, art. 28 providing for the establishment of institutions which would provide support and rehabilitation services to victims/survivors, including urgent service centers, hotlines, safe shelters.

- The establishment of:
 - A Specialized Public Prosecutor's Office, Specialized Adjudication Departments and the recruitment of Specialized Judicial Police Officers,²⁵⁷ who would receive training on how to handle victims/survivors;²⁵⁸
 - A National Committee for the Protection of Women from Violence, which would develop a national plan of action²⁵⁹ and issue annual reports to track progress in its implementation.²⁶⁰

The HoR's adoption of the Draft Law in its current formulation and its prompt implementation would therefore bring significant improvements to criminal proceedings relating to SGBC.

In light of the above, the Libyan authorities should:

• Adopt the Draft Law on Protecting Women from Violence in accordance with international human rights law and standards with respect to violence against women.

²⁵⁷ Ibid, arts 4 and 5.

²⁵⁸ Ibid, art. 38.

²⁵⁹ The national strategy should encompass, among other elements: a nationwide program to enhance legal awareness among girls and women, as well as to raise public awareness about all forms of violence covered by the Draft Law; a review of amendment of existing legislation to align it with the Constitution and international/regional instruments ratified by Libya; establishing an observatory responsible for creating a statistical database of women victims of violence and annually sharing cases as reported by police stations and courts to the Parliament and the Presidency of the Council of Ministers; and collaborating with the Ministry of Justice, the Judicial Institute, the Bar Association, and research centers of Libyan universities to conduct studies and research to monitor the implementation of the Draft Law. Ibid, art. 37.

Commission Members

March 2025 (for an updated list, please visit <u>www.icj.org/commission</u>)

President:

Justice Carlos Ayala, Venezuela

Vice-Presidents:

Justice Radmila Dragicevic-Dicic, Serbia Justice Sir Nicolas Bratza, UK

Executive Committee:

(Chair) Dame Silvia Cartwright, New Zealand Ms Nahla Haidar El Addal, Lebanon Mr Shawan Jabarin, Palestine Justice Qinisile Mabuza, Eswatini Ms Mikiko Otani, Japan Prof. Marco Sassòli, Italy/Switzerland Mr Wilder Tayler, Uruguay

Other Commission Members:

Justice Azhar Cachalia, Africa Justice Moses Chinhengo, Africa Ms. Jamesina King, Africa Justice Charles Mkandawire, Africa Justice Aruna Narain, Africa Justice Lillian Tibatemwa-Ekirikubinza, Africa Justice Sanji Monageng, Africa Justice Willy Mutunga, Africa Mr. Reed Brody, Americas Ms. Catalina Botero, Americas Prof. José Luis Caballero Ochoa, Americas Prof. Juan Mendez, Americas Prof. Mónica Pinto, Americas Prof. Victor Rodriguez Rescia, Americas Mr. Alejandro Salinas Rivera, Americas Prof. Rodrigo Uprimny Yepes, Americas Ms. Claudia Paz y Paz, Americas Prof. Kyong-Wahn Ahn, Asia Justice Adolfo Azcuna, Asia Dr. Elizabeth Biok, Asia Ms. Hina Jilani, Asia

Justice Ajit Prakash Shah, Asia Justice Kalyan Shrestha, Asia Ms. Ambiga Sreenevasan, Asia Ms. Imrana Jalal, Asia Ms. Chinara Aidarbekova, Europe Justice Martine Comte, Europe Ms. Gulnora Ishankhanova, Europe Ms. Asne Julsrud, Europe Justice Tamara Morschakova, Europe Justice Egbert Myjer, Europe Dr. Jarna Petman, Europe Justice Stefan Trechsel Prof. Fionnuala Ni Aolain Ms. Patricia Schulz, Europe Ms. Hadeel Abdel Aziz, MENA Mr. Marzen Darwish, MENA Mr. Gamal Eid, MENA Justice Kalthoum Kennou, MENA Justice Fatsah Ouguergouz, MENA Mr. Michael Sfard, MENA Justice Marwan Tashani, MENA



International Commission of Jurists

P.O. Box 1270 Rue des Buis 3 1211 Geneva 1 Switzerland

t +41 22 979 38 00 f +41 22 979 38 01 www.icj.org